

LUND UNIVERSITY

Upcycling Plant-Based Bevergae Residues (Okara) from Soy and Oat Strategies for Shelf-Life Extension and Novel Food Product Development Helstad, Amanda

2025

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Helstad, A. (2025). Upcycling Plant-Based Bevergae Residues (Okara) from Soy and Oat: Strategies for Shelf-Life Extension and Novel Food Product Development. Department of Process and Life Science Engineering, Lund University.

Total number of authors:

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors

and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Upcycling Plant-Based Beverage Residues (Okara) from Soy and Oat

Strategies for Shelf-Life Extension and Novel Food Product Development

AMANDA HELSTAD DEPARTMENT OF PROCESS AND LIFE SCIENCE ENGINEERING | LUND UNIVERSITY



Upcycling Plant-Based Beverage Residues (Okara) from Soy and Oat

Upcycling Plant-Based Beverage Residues (Okara) from Soy and Oat

Strategies for Shelf-Life Extension and Novel Food Product Development

Amanda Helstad



DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

Doctoral dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (PhD) at the Faculty of Engineering at Lund University to be publicly defended on 13th of June at 9.00 in lecture hall A at The Chemical Centre, Department of Process and Life Science Engineering, Naturvetarvägen 14, Lund.

Faculty opponent

Dr. Sirli Rosenvald, Research director in food technologies TFTAK, Centre of Food and Fermentation Technologies, Tallinn, Estonia

Organization: LUND UNIVERSITY

Department of Process and Life Science Engineering, Division of Food and Pharma

Document name: Doctoral thesis

Date of issue: 2025-06-13

Author: Amanda Helstad

Sponsoring organization: Vinnova

Title and subtitle: Upcycling Plant-Based Beverage Residues (Okara) from Soy and Oat: Strategies for Shelf-Life Extension and Novel Food Product Development

Abstract:

In the plant-based beverage industry, a residue called okara, is generated in large quantities in the liquid-solid separation step. Despite the high nutritional value of okara from soy and oat beverages with respect to fiber and protein content, these residues are generally discarded or used as animal feed or compost. It would be more sustainable to utilize okara for human consumption, however, the main issue is the short shelf-life due to its high moisture content and water activity. The aim of this doctoral thesis was therefore to investigate strategies to extend the shelf-life of soy and oat okara and to find appropriate food applications to reduce food losses and thus improve the circular economy of plant-based beverages.

High-pressure processing was evaluated to improve the shelf-life of soy and oat okara at 200 MPa, 400 MPa, and 600 MPa. It was found that a treatment at 600 MPa could successfully extend the shelf-life for up to 2 weeks for soy okara, and almost 4 weeks for oat okara at storage in 4°C. High-pressure processing can therefore be a potential pasteurization technique for soy and oat okara to achieve a microbiologically safe ingredient. However, more research is required to optimize the process and to further investigate the microbiological species present in soy and oat okara to exclude any potential food safety risks. A beneficial nutritional outcome was also observed for the 600 MPa treatment, increasing the soluble fiber fraction of the total dietary fiber content in both soy and oat okara to 4.4% and 9.2%, respectively.

Dried oat okara was co-extruded together with corn grits to produce an expanded snack prototype. Five formulations were extruded (corn grits and dried oat okara ratios: 100:0, 90:10, 80:20, 70:30, 60:40) at three different feed moistures (14%, 16%, and 18%). Dried oat okara was successfully incorporated up to 30%. A threshold was reached at 40% dried oat okara, resulting in low specific mechanical energy input, melt temperature and pressure, leading to hard and dense extrudates with low expansion and porosity.

Dried oat okara and hempseed protein concentrate were co-extruded to produce a high-moisture meat analog. It was performed with a novel wet-feeding method of the hempseed protein concentrate, where the hemp slurry was fed through the water inlet. Three different feed moistures (49%, 52%, and 54%) and screw speeds (500 rpm, 700 rpm, and 900 rpm) were tested at a temperature profile of 40-70-110-130°C. The lowest feed moistures (49% and 52%) and the highest screw speeds (700 rpm and 900 rpm) were also tested for a higher temperature profile of 40-70-120-150°C. It was possible to achieve a high-moisture meat analog with thin-layered and fibrous structures, where dried oat okara could contribute up to 64% of the total protein. A higher feed moisture resulted in decreased hardness and chewiness, while a higher temperature profile had a reverse effect as it increased the degree of texturization. Change of screw speed did not have any consistent influence on the textural attributes.

Okara from soy and oat have great potential to become nutritious ingredients in a large variety of food products. In this doctoral thesis, applications for snacks and high-moisture meat analogs were explored, but okara could also be suitable for various bakery goods. There are, however, still issues regarding the microbial safety of okara that need to be further investigated. Upcycling of okara reduces food losses in the food industry by using all of the processed crops for food, leading to a better utilization of resources.

Keywords: oat, soy, okara, high-pressure processing, extrusion, expanded snack, high-moisture meat analog

Language: English

ISBN (print): 978-91-8096-104-2

ISBN (e-version): 978-91-8096-105-9

Number of pages: 112

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature

Date 2025-04-28

Upcycling Plant-Based Beverage Residues (Okara) from Soy and Oat

Strategies for Shelf-Life Extension and Novel Food Product Development

Amanda Helstad



Coverphoto by Hilde Skar Olsen Copyright pp 1-112 Amanda Helstad

Paper 1 © MDPI Foods Paper 2 © MDPI Foods Paper 3 © by the Authors (Manuscript unpublished) Paper 4 © Elsevier Journal of Food Engineering

Faculty of Engineering Department of Process and Life Science Engineering

ISBN (print): 978-91-8096-104-2 ISBN (e-version): 978-91-8096-105-9

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2025



Media-Tryck is a Nordic Swan Ecolabel certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental work at www.mediatryck.lu.se

MADE IN SWEDEN

"The more you know, the more you realize you don't know." – Aristotle

Table of Contents

| Abstract | 10 |
|--|----|
| Popular science summary | 12 |
| Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning | 14 |
| List of papers | 16 |
| Author's contribution to the papers | 16 |
| Other related publications | |
| Abbreviations | |
| Introduction | |
| Background | |
| Production processes of plant-based beverages | 21 |
| Appearance and composition of soy and oat okara | 21 |
| Dietarv fiber | |
| Antinutrients | 25 |
| Characteristics and functionalities of soy and oat okara | |
| Water activity and moisture sorption isotherms | 28 |
| pH value | 29 |
| Microstructure | |
| I hermal and pasting properties | |
| Current uses of okara | |
| Challenges and limitations for the utilization of okara | 33 |
| Possible solutions | 33 |
| High-pressure processing | 35 |
| Microbial inactivation mechanisms of HPP | |
| Structural modification of molecules by HPP | 37 |
| Extrusion technology | |
| Low- and high-moisture extrusion in food applications | |
| Expanded snacks | |
| A : | /+ |
| Aim and objectives | |
| Delimitation of doctoral thesis | 50 |

| Methodology |
|--|
| Raw materials |
| Microbiological control of soy and oat okara (papers I and II)52 |
| Co-extrusion of dried oat okara and corn grits (paper III)54 |
| Co-extrusion of dried oat okara and hempseed protein concentrate (paper IV) 55 |
| Analytical methods |
| Texture analyzer |
| Statistical methods |
| Main results and discussion |
| Microbiological control of soy and oat okara (papers I and II)64 |
| Shelf-life study64 |
| Dietary fiber content |
| Thermal properties |
| Pasting properties |
| Co-extrusion of dried oat okara and corn grits (paper III) 75 |
| Proximate composition and process conditions |
| Expansion and microstructural properties |
| Thermomechanical properties |
| Mechanical properties |
| Co-extrusion of dried oat okara and hempseed protein concentrate (paper IV) 86 |
| Proximate composition and process conditions |
| Thermal properties |
| Pasting properties |
| V isual appearance |
| Mieroscopio imaging |
| Microscopic imaging |
| Conclusions |
| Future perspectives |
| Acknowledgements |
| References |

Abstract

In the plant-based beverage industry, a residue called *okara*, is generated in large quantities in the liquid-solid separation step. Despite the high nutritional value of okara from soy and oat beverages with respect to fiber and protein content, these residues are generally discarded or used as animal feed or compost. It would be more sustainable to utilize okara for human consumption, however, the main issue is the short shelf-life due to its high moisture content and water activity. The aim of this doctoral thesis was therefore to investigate strategies to extend the shelf-life of soy and oat okara and to find appropriate food applications to reduce food losses and thus improve the circular economy of plant-based beverages.

High-pressure processing was evaluated to improve the shelf-life of soy and oat okara at 200 MPa, 400 MPa, and 600 MPa. It was found that a treatment at 600 MPa could successfully extend the shelf-life for up to 2 weeks for soy okara, and almost 4 weeks for oat okara at storage in 4°C. High-pressure processing can therefore be a potential pasteurization technique for soy and oat okara to achieve a microbiologically safe ingredient. However, more research is required to optimize the process and to further investigate the microbiological species present in soy and oat okara to exclude any potential food safety risks. A beneficial nutritional outcome was also observed for the 600 MPa treatment, increasing the soluble fiber fraction of the total dietary fiber content in both soy and oat okara to 4.4% and 9.2%, respectively.

Dried oat okara was co-extruded together with corn grits to produce an expanded snack prototype. Five formulations were extruded (corn grits and dried oat okara ratios: 100:0, 90:10, 80:20, 70:30, 60:40) at three different feed moistures (14%, 16%, and 18%). Dried oat okara was successfully incorporated up to 30%. A threshold was reached at 40% dried oat okara, resulting in low specific mechanical energy input, melt temperature and pressure, leading to hard and dense extrudates with low expansion and porosity.

Dried oat okara and hempseed protein concentrate were co-extruded to produce a high-moisture meat analog. It was performed with a novel wet-feeding method of the hempseed protein concentrate, where the hemp slurry was fed through the water inlet. Three different feed moistures (49%, 52%, and 54%) and screw speeds (500 rpm, 700 rpm, and 900 rpm) were tested at a temperature profile of 40-70-110-130°C. The lowest feed moistures (49% and 52%) and the highest screw speeds (700 rpm and 900 rpm) were also tested for a higher temperature profile of 40-70-120-150°C. It was possible to achieve a high-moisture meat analog with thin-layered and fibrous structures, where dried oat okara could contribute up to 64% of the total protein. A higher feed moisture resulted in decreased hardness and chewiness, while a higher temperature profile had a reverse effect as it increased the

degree of texturization. Change of screw speed did not have any consistent influence on the textural attributes.

Okara from soy and oat have great potential to become nutritious ingredients in a large variety of food products. In this doctoral thesis, applications for snacks and high-moisture meat analogs were explored, but okara could also be suitable for various bakery goods. There are, however, still issues regarding the microbial safety of okara that need to be further investigated. Upcycling of okara reduces food losses in the food industry by using all of the processed crops for food, leading to a better utilization of resources.

Popular science summary

Plant-based beverages can seem to be modern food products which have popped up in our grocery shops lately, however, plant-based beverages are an old invention. For example, the soy beverage was invented in China for over 2,000 years ago, not known exactly when. Much later, at Lund University, Sweden, during the 1990s, the recipe and the process for oat beverage were developed, where the main goal was to produce a beverage similar to milk for people with lactose intolerance or milk protein allergy. It has a lower content of saturated fats in comparison to cow's milk, which reduces the risk for cardiovascular diseases, and it also turned out to have between 16-41% lower greenhouse gas emissions compared to milk. There are therefore many benefits to plant-based beverages. However, when plant-based beverages are produced, a residue called *okara* is generated. The name okara comes originally from the soy beverage residue and has, for example, been fermented to traditional food products, such as the Japanese *koji* or the Chinese *meitauza*.

Today, there are enormous amounts of plant-based beverages that are produced each year, generating about 18 million tons of soy okara and 228,000 tons of oat okara. To compare, it is about the same as 1,800 Eifel towers in weight. The most common handling of these types of residues is unfortunately to discard or use as animal feed. It is a shame, as okara from both soy and oat have a high protein and fiber content and could be nutritional ingredients in various food products. The problem is its high moisture content which makes it susceptible to bacterial growth, making it deteriorate quickly. This residue has therefore become a massive food waste problem in the plant-based beverage industry.

In this doctoral thesis, the objective has been to investigate different strategies to improve the microbial stability of okara from soy and oat and therefore reduce food waste. Novel food products have also been investigated where oat okara could be a suitable ingredient, and if incorporated in a popular food product it would increase the availability of oat okara.

High-pressure processing was tested on both soy and oat okara to investigate if the microbial stability could be improved. Pasteurization is usually performed with heat during a certain time to kill bacteria and is performed on products such as milk to extend the shelf-life. However, pasteurization with heat can be difficult to apply on materials such as okara due to its texture, whereas it contains a lot of water but resembles a dough that can be formed with the hands. High-pressure processing is however not sensitive to these types of attributes and was therefore a promising method. Bacteria are sensitive to heat, but also to pressure, which is why high pressure can be used as a pasteurization process. It was possible to extend the shelf-life up to 2 weeks for soy okara and 4 weeks for oat okara stored in a fridge (4°C) if pasteurizing with a pressure of 600 MPa, which is a substantial improvement as okara usually deteriorates within 24 hours at room temperature.

Novel snacks and meat analogs were developed with oat okara as an ingredient. Soy okara was not investigated as the production of soy beverage was discontinued at the factory of our collaboration partner, The Green Dairy, during the project. A meat analog is a 'fake meat', a vegan product based on plant protein that is supposed to resemble real meat with similar texture and flavor. Meat analogs are usually based on soy protein and can be found on the market, for example, as Oumph. When producing snacks or meat analogs, an extruder is usually used. In an extruder there are two screws that knead a dough at high temperatures and pressures. With different settings, ingredients, and moisture contents, it is possible to produce several types of food products.

To produce the expanded snacks, oat okara was mixed with corn grits. Corn is suitable as a helping ingredient as it contains a high amount of starch, which is important for the expansion of snacks. It was possible to add up to 30% oat okara in the snack formulation which increased the nutritional profile of the snacks with a higher protein and fiber content. The prototype resembles lentil snacks that can be found in the shops today, where corn has been extruded together with a protein rich ingredient (lentils) to improve the nutritional content, but also to increase the crispiness.

The meat analog was extruded with oat okara mixed with hemp protein. Hemp is a plant that was commonly cultivated in the past and was used for the production of, for example, ropes and textiles. However, due to the fact that hemp also could be used as a drug, it became forbidden to cultivate. Through plant breeding, *industrial hemp* is now available, which does not contain the drug substance and has therefore started to be cultivated in Sweden again on a small scale. From the hempseeds, it is possible to extract hemp oil, and the residue after the oil has been liberated from the seeds is called hempseed press cake. Our research group has developed a method for extracting protein from this hempseed press cake, and it was this hempseed protein that was extruded together with oat okara. Hence, two residues were mixed into a novel and exciting food product. A meat analog was successfully produced with thin-layered fibers that resemble meat, where up to 64% of the total protein was contributed by oat okara.

By limiting the waste of residues from the food industry and instead utilizing them to develop novel plant-based food products, sustainable development can be promoted. It reduces food losses and increases the availability for plant-based alternatives to meat. Reduced animal product consumption can in turn decrease emissions and land use.

Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

Växtbaserade drycker kan verka som en modernitet som har tillkommit i våra matbutiker på senare år här i Sverige. Men exempelvis sojadryck är något som uppfanns i Kina för nästan 2 000 år sedan, men man vet inte exakt när. Långt senare, vid Lunds universitet på 1990-talet, utvecklade man ett recept och en process för havredryck där målet var att skapa en mjölkliknande dryck för människor med laktosintolerans eller mjölkproteinallergi. Havredrycken visade sig ha mellan 16-41% lägre utsläpp av växthusgaser jämfört med komjölk, samt lägre innehåll av mättade fetter än mjölk, vilket minskar risken för hjärt-och kärlsjukdomar. Det finns därför många fördelar med växtbaserade drycker, men när dessa produceras bildas också en restprodukt som kallas för *okara*. Namnet okara kommer ursprungligen från sojadryckens restprodukt och har traditionellt fermenterats till matprodukter så som japansk *koji*, eller kinesisk *meitauza*.

Idag produceras enorma mängder växtbaserad mjölk som genererar ungefär 18 miljoner ton soja-okara och 228 000 ton havre-okara varje år. Som jämförelse kan nämnas att denna mängd viktmässigt motsvarar ungefär 1 800 Eiffeltorn. Tyvärr slängs ofta de här restprodukterna eller används som djurfoder. Det är synd, då okara från både soja och havre har ett högt protein- och fiberinnehåll, och skulle därmed kunna vara en näringsrik ingrediens i olika matprodukter. Problemet är dess höga vattenhalt som gör den känslig för bakterietillväxt och snabbt gör den dålig. Denna restprodukt har därmed blivit ett stort matsvinn i den växtbaserade dryckesindustrin.

I den här avhandlingen har målet varit att undersöka olika sätt att kunna förlänga den mikrobiella hållbarheten för okara från soja och havre och därmed minska matsvinnet. På grund av att många inte känner till okara och för att det dessutom är en ovanlig råvara, har även två olika matprodukter undersökts som skulle kunna passa med havre-okara som ingrediens. Om havre-okara skulle kunna bli ett tillskott i en populär produkt, skulle det också öka intresset och tillgängligheten.

Högtryckspastörisering testades för att undersöka om den mikrobiella hållbarheten på okara från både soja och havre skulle kunna förlängas. Vanligtvis brukar man pastörisera med värme under en viss tid för att döda bakterier, vilket görs på exempelvis mjölk för att förlänga hållbarheten. Men pastörisering med värme kan vara svårt att applicera på material som okara på grund av dess konsistens. Okara innehåller en hel del vatten men är samtidigt så fast i konsistensen att det liknar en deg som man kan forma med händerna. Högtryckspastörisering påverkas inte av hur fast eller flytande ett material är vilket gjorde denna process till en lovande kandidat. Bakterier är känsliga för värme, men också för tryck, vilket utnyttjades i denna pastöriseringsmetod. Det var möjligt att förlänga hållbarheten med upp till 2 veckor för soja-okara och 4 veckor för havre-okara förvarad i kyl (4°C) om man pastöriserade med ett tryck på 600 MPa, vilket är en klar förbättring då okara brukar bli dåligt inom ett dygn i rumstemperatur.

Nya varianter av snacks och köttanaloger utvecklades med havre-okara som ingrediens. Soja-okara undersöktes inte då vår samarbetspartner, Det gröna mejeriet, slutade producera soja-dryck under projektets gång. En köttanalog är ett "fejk-kött", en vegansk produkt baserad på växtprotein som ska efterlikna riktigt kött med liknande textur och smak. Köttanaloger är vanligtvis baserade på sojaprotein, och finns på marknaden som exempelvis Oumph. När man producerar snacks och köttanaloger använder man en så kallad extruder. I en extruder använder man två skruvar som knådar en deg under höga temperaturer och tryck. Med olika inställningar, ingredienser och vattenhalter kan man producera många olika typer av matprodukter.

För att tillverka snacks blandades havre-okara med majs. Majs passade som en hjälpande ingrediens då det innehåller mycket stärkelse som är viktigt för att få matprodukten att expandera till exempelvis fluffiga snacks. Det gick att tillsätta hela 30% havre-okara till snacks, som på köpet också blev mer näringsrika med ett högre fiber- och proteininnehåll. Prototypen skulle kunna liknas vid de linsbågar som man kan hitta i affärerna idag där man har extruderat majs med en proteinrik ingrediens (linser) för att öka näringsinnehåll, men också för att få en ökad krispighet.

Till köttanalogen extruderade vi havre-okara med hampaprotein. Hampa är en växt som man odlade mycket förr i tiden för att tillverka bland annat rep och textilier. På grund av att hampa också kunde användas som drog så blev det till slut olagligt att odla växten. Genom växtförädling finns idag *industrihampa* som saknar ämnet som kan användas som drog, och har därmed börjat odlas på landsbygden i Sverige igen i liten skala. Från hampfrön kan man pressa ut hampolja, och efter det att man har pressat fröna återstår en annan restprodukt som kallas för hampfrökaka. Från hampfrökakan har vårt forskningsteam lyckats utveckla en metod för att utvinna hampaprotein, och det var detta protein som extruderades tillsammans med havreokara. Två restprodukter sattes därmed ihop till en ny och spännande matprodukt. Det gick att producera en köttanalog med tunna fibrer som liknade kött, där upp till 64% av det totala proteinet i produkten kom från havre-okara.

Genom att försöka utnyttja restprodukter från industrin, som istället skulle slängts eller blivit djurfoder, till att utveckla nya spännande växtbaserade produkter, främjas den hållbara utvecklingen. Det minskar matsvinnet när man får en större användningsgrad av hela grödan och ökar tillgängligheten för växtbaserade alternativ till kött. Minskad köttkonsumtion kan i sin tur leda till minskad mängd växthusgasutsläpp och utnyttjande av land.

List of papers

| Paper I | Helstad, A., Marefati, A., Ahlström, C., Rayner, M., Purhagen, J., & Östbring, K. (2023). <i>High-pressure pasteurization of soy okara</i> . Foods, 12(20), 3736. |
|-----------|---|
| Paper II | Helstad, A. , Marefati, A., Ahlström, C., Rayner, M., Purhagen, J., & Östbring, K. (2023). <i>High-pressure pasteurization of oat okara</i> . Foods, 12(22), 4070. |
| Paper III | Helstad, A., Landers, M., Larsson, E., Burleigh, S., Majumdar, A., Rayner, M., Östbring, K., & Purhagen, J. <i>Co-extrusion of oat okara and corn grits into expanded snacks</i> . Manuscript. |
| Paper IV | Zahari, I., Purhagen, J. K., Rayner, M., Ahlström, C., Helstad, A. , Landers, M., Müller, J, Eriksson, J & Östbring, K. (2023). <i>Extrusion</i> of high-moisture meat analogues from hempseed protein concentrate and oat fibre residue. Journal of Food Engineering, 354, 111567. |

Author's contribution to the papers

- Paper I Amanda Helstad designed and planned the study with Karolina Östbring, Jeanette Purhagen, and Marilyn Rayner. Amanda Helstad performed the experiments, analyzed the data, and wrote the manuscript. The manuscript was revised together with the coauthors.
- Paper II Amanda Helstad designed and planned the study with Karolina Östbring, Jeanette Purhagen, and Marilyn Rayner. Amanda Helstad performed the experiments, analyzed the data, and wrote the manuscript. The manuscript was revised together with the coauthors.
- Paper III Amanda Helstad designed and planned the study with Karolina Östbring and Jeanette Purhagen. Amanda Helstad performed the experiments, analyzed the data, and wrote the manuscript. The manuscript was revised together with the co-authors.
- Paper IV Amanda Helstad contributed to the design and planning of the study. Amanda Helstad performed the protein extraction of hempseed press cake together with co-authors and analyzed the oat okara raw material. The manuscript was revised together with the co-authors.

Other related publications

Helstad, A., Forsén, E., Ahlström, C., Mayer Labba, I. C., Sandberg, A. S., Rayner, M., & Purhagen, J. K. (2022). *Protein extraction from cold-pressed hempseed press cake: From laboratory to pilot scale*. Journal of Food Science, 87(1), 312-325.

Zahari, I., Ferawati, F., Purhagen, J. K., Rayner, M., Ahlström, C., **Helstad, A.**, & Östbring, K. (2021). *Development and characterization of extrudates based on rapeseed and pea protein blends using high-moisture extrusion cooking*. Foods, 10(10), 2397.

Zahari, I., Ferawati, F., **Helstad, A.**, Ahlström, C., Östbring, K., Rayner, M., & Purhagen, J. K. (2020). *Development of high-moisture meat analogues with hemp and soy protein using extrusion cooking*. Foods, 9(6), 772.

Abbreviations

| HPP | High-pressure processing |
|-----------------|--|
| MA | Malt extract agar |
| TSA | Tryptic soy agar |
| MRS | De Man Rogosa and Sharpe agar |
| VRBD | Violet Red Bile Dextrose agar |
| DSC | Differential scanning calorimetry |
| RVA | Rapid Visco Analyzer |
| WHC | Water holding capacity [ml/g] |
| OHC | Oil holding capacity [ml/g] |
| n.d. | Not detectable |
| SEM | Scanning electron microscopy |
| SME | Specific mechanical energy [kJ/kg] |
| WAI | Water absorption index [-] |
| WSI | Water solubility index [-] |
| SEI | Sectional expansion index [-] |
| N _{sr} | Spatial frequency of ruptures [peaks/mm] |
| F _{cr} | Average crushing force [N] |
| Wc | Crispness work [N mm/peak] |
| HME | High-moisture extrusion |
| LME | Low-moisture extrusion |
| HMMA | High-moisture meat analog |
| TVP | Texturized vegetable protein |
| HPC | Hempseed protein concentrate |
| TPA | Texture profile analysis |
| db | Dry basis |
| wb | Wet basis |

Introduction

The demand for plant-based beverages and dairy alternatives has increased remarkably over recent years, which is indicated by their extensive utilization in recipes (Sethi et al., 2016). The dairy alternatives market has been valued at USD 27.0 billion in 2023 and is expected to reach USD 43.6 billion by 2028 (a CAGR of 10.1%) (MarketsAndMarkets, 2024). The trend is driven by consumers' concerns about animal welfare and greenhouse gas emissions but is also motivated by the positive health effects of a plant-based diet, which reduces the intake of saturated fats and consequently lowers the risk for cardiovascular diseases and stroke (Westhoek et al., 2014). The variety of plant-based beverages is large and is based on plant sources such as soybean, rice, hazelnut, cashew, almond, peanut, coconut, etc. (Aydar et al., 2020). In Sweden, locally cultivated crops are being used for plant-based dairy beverages, for example, oat and faba bean.

In the production process of plant-based beverages, a residue rich in fiber and protein, also known as *okara*, is formed in the liquid-solid separation step. With the increasing production of plant-based beverages, the total mass of produced okara is also increasing. Even though okara could be utilized in food applications as a source of fiber and protein, it is generally discarded or used as animal feed. One of the main obstacles being the short shelf-life of approximately 12 hours at room temperature (Azanza and Gascon, 2015). Microorganisms present in these residues can rapidly proliferate due to favorable growth conditions such as readily available nutrients, high moisture content (Li et al., 2012), and high water activity (Voss et al., 2018).

The soy beverage has a long history and has been a traditional drink in Eastern Asia for almost 2,000 years, but it is not known exactly when it was invented. It became popular in China in the eighteenth or nineteenth century (Du Bois, 2018). There are numerous studies and patents published on soy okara, which is indicative of the severity of this waste problem (Figure 1), but so far, there is still no universal solution for the management and utilization of soy okara or similar residues. Studies have investigated, for instance, bioactive compounds (Stanojevic et al., 2013; Kamble and Rani, 2020), biovalorization (Vong and Liu, 2016), biotransformation (Vong et al., 2017; Santos et al., 2018), fermentation (Zhu et al., 2008; Vong et al., 2016), drying (Taruna and Jindal, 2002; Wachiraphansakul and Devahastin, 2005; Ostermann-Porcel et al., 2017), and extrusion (Rinaldi et al., 2000; Shi et al., 2011) of soy okara.



Figure 1. Patents, journals, and reviews found in Sci-finder using the search term "okara". In total, 4,188 items were found.

The oat beverage is a more novel variant of plant-based drink, developed in the 1990s at Lund University, Sweden (Lindahl et al., 1994). The aim was to produce a milk analog for people with lactose intolerance or milk protein allergy, and the analog also turned out to have between 16-41% lower greenhouse gas emissions compared to cow's milk (Röös et al., 2016). Due to the novelty, there are only few studies made on the oat residue, which has various names in the literature, such as "oat mill waste" (Patsioura et al., 2011), "oat slurry"(Röös et al., 2016), "oat press cake" (Aiello et al., 2021), or "oat pulp" (Le et al., 2025). However, for the sake of consistency, it will be called *oat okara* in this doctoral thesis. The earlier studies on oat okara have focused on the recovery of β -glucans with ultrafiltration (Patsioura et al., 2011) and enzymatic treatment combined with protein extraction (Aiello et al., 2021). Thus, focusing on the extraction of valuable biomolecules in oat okara, however, still leaves another residue behind.

The food system contributes between 19-29% of the global greenhouse gas emissions (Vermeulen et al., 2012) and processing losses of crops are estimated to be around 8% (Bajželj et al., 2014). The aim of this doctoral thesis was therefore to investigate strategies to improve the shelf-life of soy and oat okara and to find appropriate food applications to reduce the processing losses and thus improve the circular economy of plant-based beverages.

Background

At the beginning of this PhD project, data regarding the characteristics and functionalities of soy and oat okara were investigated to attain a better understanding of the material. However, it was not included in any scientific paper, but will instead be presented in this synopsis.

The industrial collaboration partner has been The Green Dairy (Karlshamn, Sweden), who provided both soy and oat okara to all studies. Starting the project, both soy and oat beverages were produced at The Green Dairy, but as the project proceeded, the production of soy beverage was discontinued. Therefore, most studies focused on oat okara (papers II, III, and IV). A recirculating fluidized bed dryer for oat okara was also developed at The Green Dairy during the project, which provided dried oat okara for the studies in papers III and IV.

Production processes of plant-based beverages

The production of plant-based beverages of soybeans differs from oats, since beans are protein-rich while oats are starch-rich. However, the production process for the two different starting materials begins similarly with dehulling and soaking of the beans or grain followed by a grinding step (McClements and Grossmann, 2022). Thereafter, the soybeans are cooked, generally around 100°C (Ikya et al., 2013), while the oats undergo an enzymatic treatment (glucosidases) to hydrolyze the starch granules, which reduces the viscosity and increases the yield of the beverage (Deswal et al., 2014). After 1-2 hrs, the enzymes are inactivated at around 95°C. A liquid-solid separation follows the cooking or enzymatic steps, performed in a decanter centrifuge where the soluble extract, the plant-based beverage, is separated from the solid residue, okara (McClements and Grossmann, 2022). The general production processes for soy and oat beverages are summarized in Figure 2.



Figure 2. General production processes for soy and oat beverages (McClements and Grossmann, 2022).

For every processed kilogram of soybean, approximately 1.1 kg of soy okara is generated (Khare et al., 1995). This results in a production of approximately 18 million tons of soy okara each year on a global scale (calculated based on an annual world production of 350 million tons of soybeans, where 4.7% go to soy beverage and tofu processing) (FAO, 2019; Ritchie and Roser, 2021). For every kilogram of oats processed, around 0.45 kg of oat okara is co-produced (Röös et al., 2015), generating up to 228,000 tons of oat okara globally each year (Le et al., 2025).

Appearance and composition of soy and oat okara

The soy and oat okara are the solid fractions from the decanter centrifuge in the production process and could be seen as the fiber fraction that is separated from the plant-based beverage. Depending on the raw material, production process, and decanter settings, the composition of okara can vary. The soy and oat okara had a higher protein content and lower fiber content compared to other studies (Patsioura et al., 2011; Li et al., 2012). The soy and oat okara also contained a high amount of water, 76% and 54%, respectively (Table 1). This composition leads to a fibrous and wet appearance and texture (Figure 3).



Figure 3. Pictures of soy okara (left) and oat okara (right).

The main macronutrient for soy and oat okara was the protein content (41.8%, db and 52.1%, db, respectively). The soy okara had approximately the same protein content as its beans, while the oat okara had a higher protein content compared to its grain. The same trend was observed for fat and ash content. The carbohydrate content was reduced, and the fiber content increased for both soy and oat okara compared to their raw materials. The fiber content was mainly composed of insoluble fiber (Table 1).

| | Soyb | ean | in Soy okara | | Oat grain | | Oat okara | |
|----------------------------|-----------------|------|----------------------|------|-----------------|------|--------------------------------|------|
| Protein [%] | 39.9 | 38.1 | 15.2-33.4 | 41.8 | 14.8 | 14.7 | 25.7 | 52.1 |
| Fat [%] | 21.8 | 20.7 | 8.3-10.9 | 22.9 | 7.3 | 7.7 | 14.3 | 14.1 |
| Total dietary fiber [%] | 10.2 | 14.1 | 42.4-58.1 | 26.9 | 11.3 | 11.0 | 37.1 | 15.8 |
| Insoluble fiber [%] | - | - | - | 26.9 | - | - | - | 15.8 |
| Soluble fiber [%] | - | - | - | n.d. | - | - | - | n.d. |
| Carbohydrate [%] | 22.9 | 11.4 | 3.8-5.3 | 4.2 | 64.6 | 64.1 | 17.1 | 12.3 |
| Ash [%] | 5.3 | 4.5 | 3.0-4.5 | 4.2 | 2.0 | 2.4 | 5.7 | 5.8 |
| Water [%] | 8.5 | 11.2 | 81.7-84.5 | 76.2 | 10.8 | 9.5 | 65.0 | 54.3 |
| Reference | USDA, (2018) | * | Li et al., (2012) | * | USDA, (2020) | * | Patsioura et al., (2011) | * |

Table 1. Proximate composition of whole soybean and oat grain, as well as their respective okara.

 Values are expressed on dry basis.

*Unpublished data, Eurofins Food & Feed Testing Sweden, Lidköping n.d. = not detectable

Dietary fiber

In the latest survey of adults' eating habits in Sweden, it was concluded that seven out of ten people do not eat sufficient amounts of dietary fiber in their diet (SwedishFoodAgency, 2010). Fiber was the second most abundant component in both soy and oat okara, after protein (26.9% and 15.8%, respectively, Table 1), and could therefore be an ingredient to enrich various food products with fiber. Fiber is defined as carbohydrates that cannot be digested by the human small intestine. They have positive physiological effects, such as lowering blood cholesterol, improving gastrointestinal mobility, regulating glucose and lipid metabolism, and stimulating bacterial metabolic activity. Fiber is often divided into insoluble and soluble fibers. Insoluble fiber is non-fermentable with no or limited fermentation by the bacteria in the large intestine. It generally has a high water-holding capacity and can increase transport in the intestines, which is helpful against constipation. Soluble fiber is instead fermentable and contribute with substrate for the bacteria in the large intestine. They are usually viscous and can slow down the transport in the intestines, which can reduce the glycemic response and plasma cholesterol (Samaan, 2017).

Oats contain a soluble fiber, β -glucan, which is known for its health-promoting effects, such as cholesterol control and modulation of glucose and insulin responses. However, the β -glucans are mechanically sensitive and can be degraded by high shear rates (Duss and Nyberg, 2004). Even though no soluble fiber content was detected in the oat okara (Table 1), the β -glucan content was investigated, as it is not always detected in a soluble fiber analysis. The oat okara still contained β -glucans after the production process (4%, db), where no significant difference in the β -glucan content between the oat kernels and the oat okara was found (Figure 4). Oat okara might therefore have some health-promoting effects, although it was not further studied in this doctoral thesis and falls outside the scope.



Figure 4. The β -glucan content in oat kernel, oat okara, and dried oat okara. No significant differences were found between the samples (p > 0.05), indicated with lowercase letters.

Antinutrients

Many plants contain antinutrients, which are substances that can restrict the digestion and absorption of nutrients. This is therefore an important factor in the new era of plant-based foods, where the removal or inactivation of these substances is important not to interfere with the normal digestion process (McClements and Grossmann, 2022). With adequate knowledge, food processing, and modern biotechnology techniques, it is possible to regulate these substances. However, antinutrients can also exhibit possible beneficial effects, although concentration-dependent effects must be carefully considered (Popova and Mihaylova, 2019).

A literature review on antinutrients was therefore performed for the raw materials used in this doctoral thesis. A summary of the reported antinutrients is available in Table 2. The phytic acid content in the hempseed protein concentrate (HPC) was analyzed and presented in another related publication (Helstad et al., 2022), but that study was not included in this doctoral thesis.

| Raw material | Antinutrients reported | Reference | | | |
|---------------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------------|--|--|--|
| Soybean | Phytic acid (1387 mg/100 g) | Ambawat and Khetarpaul, (2018) | | | |
| | Oxalate | Chai and Liebman, (2005) | | | |
| | Trypsin inhibitors | Bau et al., (1997) and Vagadia et | | | |
| | Lectins | al., (2017) | | | |
| | Saponins | | | | |
| | Isoflavones | | | | |
| Soy okara | Phytic acid (843 mg/100 g) | Ambawat and Khetarpaul, (2018) | | | |
| | Trypsin inhibitors | Li et al., (2012) | | | |
| | Lectins | | | | |
| | Saponins | | | | |
| Oat grain | Phytic acid | Bhawna Mehta and Sudesh Jood, | | | |
| | Polyphenols | (2018) | | | |
| Oat okara | No data | | | | |
| Hempseed press cake | Phytic acid | Pojić et al., (2014) | | | |
| | Trypsin inhibitors | | | | |
| | Glucosinolates | | | | |
| | Condensed tannins | | | | |
| Hempseed protein concentrate (HPC) | Phytic acid (595 mg/100 g) | Helstad et al., (2022) | | | |
| Corn | Phytate | Sokrab et al., (2011) | | | |

Table 2. Reported antinutrients in the raw materials used in this doctoral thesis.

Phytic acid and *phytate* are abundant in cereals, legumes, and oil seeds and act as storage molecules for phosphorus and cations (Reddy et al., 1982). The molecular structure of phytic acid is a myo-inositol molecule with six phosphate groups carrying twelve negative charges. These negative charges can bind di- and trivalent cations such as Ca, Mg, Fe, Zn, Cu, and Mn into a stable complex, also known as phytate (salt of phytic acid) (Pallauf and Rimbach, 1997) (Figure 5). The phytate mineral complexes are insoluble and indigestible, leading to poor bioavailability of minerals (Zhou and Erdman Jr, 1995). Phytate can be degraded by the enzyme *phytase*, which has been a supplement in diets for monogastric animals to improve phosphate utilization. Phytase may also be used in the processing and manufacturing of foods to enhance mineral bioavailability (Greiner and Konietzny, 2006). Phytic acid and phytates can also be reduced with other processes such as soaking, fermentation, cooking, and germination (Popova and Mihaylova, 2019).



Figure 5. Myo-inositol (left) and phytate (salt of phytic acid) binding cations (right). The chemical compounds were illustrated in molview.org.

Oxalic acid can form insoluble salts or esters with iron, calcium, and magnesium, called *oxalates*. By binding these minerals, they become nutritionally unavailable (this is similar to phytic acid and phytate). Calcium oxalate can also be responsible for the formation of kidney stones. Oxalate content can be reduced by cooking and fermentation (Popova and Mihaylova, 2019).

Trypsin inhibitor is a type of protease inhibitor, having the ability to inhibit the proteolytic activity of digestive enzymes, including trypsin, chymotrypsin, and elastase (Makkar et al., 2007). The inhibitory effect leads to an overproduction of digestive enzymes, whereas the pancreatic functions are altered and can lead to pancreatic hypertrophy or hyperplasia (Vagadia et al., 2017). Trypsin inhibitors can be inactivated by heat treatment (moist heating being the most effective), fermentation and germination (Makkar et al., 2007).

Lectins are carbohydrate-binding (glycol) proteins that can survive digestion and disrupt lipid, carbohydrate, and protein metabolism. Oral acute toxicity of lectins is generally nausea, bloating, vomiting, and diarrhea (Vasconcelos and Oliveira, 2004). Lectin activity can be reduced by soaking and boiling (Pusztai and Grant, 1998).

Saponins have a bitter taste and can be toxic in high concentrations (Popova and Mihaylova, 2019). They can inhibit digestive enzymes such as amylase, glucosidase, trypsin, chymotrypsin, and lipase. Saponins can be reduced by cooking and fermentation (Samtiya et al., 2020).

Isoflavones belong to the class of phytoestrogens, which have structural and functional similarities to human estrogen (Munro et al., 2003). They are considered to be endocrine disruptors, having the potential to cause adverse effects on human

or animal health. On the other hand, they have also shown numerous health benefits linked to their estrogenic activity, for example, when it comes to breast cancer, prostate cancer, cardiovascular diseases, and menopausal symptoms (Křížová et al., 2019). Isoflavone content can be reduced by soaking and cooking (Fernandez-Lopez et al., 2016).

Polyphenols are phenolic compounds that can form complexes with protein, lowering the bioavailability of these compounds (Khattak et al., 2007). *Tannins* are large and complex phenolic compounds (Crozier et al., 2006). Polyphenol content can be reduced by cooking and fermentation (Popova and Mihaylova, 2019).

Glucosinolates are non-toxic compounds, but when degraded by the enzyme myrosinase (present in the human intestinal tract), they can form compounds such as thiocyanates and goitrin. These compounds can inhibit iodine utilization by the thyroid gland, which in turn can lead to a decreased synthesis of thyroid hormone and cause goitre (hypothyroidism) (Felker et al., 2016). Glucosinolate levels can be reduced by thermal processing (Oerlemans et al., 2006).

Characteristics and functionalities of soy and oat okara

Water activity and moisture sorption isotherms

Water activity is an important parameter for storage stability of foods, where high water activities (0.7-1.0) promote microbial growth (Singh and Heldman, 2014). Both soy and oat okara had water activities of approximately 1.0, which highly contributes to their short shelf-lives.

The relationship between water activity and moisture content for soy and oat okara can be visualized in moisture sorption isotherm graphs (Figure 6), measured with a sorption balance instrument (Aquadyne DVS-2HT, Quantachrome Instruments, Boynton Beach, FL, USA). To reduce microbial growth, the water activity should be below 0.7 (Singh and Heldman, 2014). According to the results, soy and oat okara need to be dehydrated to a moisture content of 7.6% wb (8.2% db) and 7.5% wb (8.1% db), respectively, to reach a water activity of 0.7. Practically, it means that 674 g water/kg soy okara and 495 g water/kg oat okara would need to be removed to ensure a microbiologically stable product.

Sorption hysteresis is a common phenomenon for dried food materials where the moisture content for a certain water activity in the desorption is generally higher than in the adsorption. The okara residues were no exceptions (Figure 6). Incomplete wetting of the porous okara residues could be explained by changed contact angles between okara and water during adsorption (Al-Muhtaseb et al., 2002).



Figure 6. Moisture sorption isotherms (at 22°C) for soy okara (circle) and oat okara (square). Filled markers represent the desorption curves, and non-filled markers represent the adsorption curves.

pH value

The pH is also an important factor for microbial growth and was measured to 6.68 ± 0.02 for soy okara and 6.28 ± 0.02 for oat okara (pH spear, Eutech Instruments). This is a favorable pH for several harmful microorganisms, e.g., *Bacillus Cereus* and *Salmonella spp.*, which can cause foodborne illnesses (Gourama, 2020).

Microstructure

Scanning electron microscopy (SEM) micrographs were taken on freeze-dried soy and oat okara. A large particle size distribution was visualized where bigger flakes and smaller particles could be observed (Table 3a, e). The soy okara (Table 3b, c, d) had a porous surface, which most likely is a buildup of cell wall remnants, mainly composed of insoluble fiber (Hughes and Swanson, 1989). In oat okara, starch granules appear to have grouped and gelatinized in the hydrothermal treatment in the production process, which promoted swelling of granules (Table 3g, h) (Miranda et al., 2019; Duque et al., 2020). Rod-shaped fibers were also observed in the oat okara (Table 3f), which could derive from the pericarp, the outer layer of the oat grain, which is not removed in the dehulling process. The porous exterior of the okara residues is favorable for microorganisms to immobilize and grow (Xiudong et al., 2016), which can cause problems for the shelf-life, but can also be useful for fermentation of okara.



Table 3. SEM micrographs of freeze-dried soy and oat okara (a, e: 10X, b, f: 100X, c, g: 500X, d, h:1000X).

Thermal and pasting properties

In a differential scanning calorimetry (DSC) analysis, several smaller endothermic peaks (< 1 mJ/mg) were identified in soy okara between 50-100°C. Some of these peaks could correspond to the identified peaks in a previous study of soy okara protein isolates where peaks around 60°C were partially denatured protein or non-protein transitions, peaks between 73.4-74.1°C were globulin conglycinin (7S), and peaks between 87.0-90.2°C were globulin glycinin (11S) (Ma et al., 1996). However, the small enthalpies in the DSC thermograms imply that most of the protein in the soy okara had been denatured in the plant-based beverage production. Larger peaks (1.48-5.18 mJ/mg) between 130-160°C were also observed, most likely attributed to the evaporation of bound water in dietary fiber (Liu et al., 2021).

Among cereals, prolamins are generally the main protein. However, in oats, globulins stand for the main fraction (50-80%), where the salt-soluble 12S globulin, avenalin, is the most abundant (Boukid, 2021). In the DSC analysis of oat okara, a distinct peak at 110°C (1.78-8.02 mJ/mg) was present, which corresponds to the protein avenalin with a denaturation temperature between 114-116°C (Ma and Harwalkar, 1988; Cheng et al., 2023). A high proportion of this protein must therefore have endured the production process temperatures of approximately 95°C and can still be native, which creates opportunities for protein extraction or extrusion of high-moisture meat analogs (HMMA). Oat starches usually have peak temperatures between 58-67°C with enthalpies around 9 mJ/mg (Autio and Eliasson, 2009). However, only small (< 1 mJ/mg) and distributed peaks over a broad range of temperatures (48-85°C) were observed, concluding that most starch had already been gelatinized or enzymatically degraded in the production process. The small peaks could be a visualization of retrograded starch forming a variety of crystallites of different stability and size, consequently broadening the endothermal peak (Hoover and Senanayake, 1996).

The soy and oat okara were also analyzed for their pasting properties with a Rapid Visco Analyzer (RVA). It determines the viscosity of a sample during heating (50-140°C) and cooling (140-50°C), simulating a cooking or extrusion process. The analysis can reveal the required temperature to achieve a viscosity change.

Soy and oat okara were run at 85% moisture content in the RVA (Figure 7), where soy okara had an initial high viscosity that decreased with increasing temperature. Two viscosity plateaus were identified around 110 and 140°C (approximately 2,250 mPa s and 1,600 mPa s, respectively). The oat okara showed a large viscosity peak around 120°C (approximately 3,560 mPa s), which corresponds well to the denaturation temperature of the protein avenalin (110°C) detected in the DSC analysis. Moreover, as the starch in oat okara has already been gelatinized or enzymatically degraded in the production process, as concluded from the DSC and visualized in the SEM micrographs, it did not generate any larger viscosity peak.



Figure 7. Average viscosity for soy okara (green) and oat okara (yellow) at 85% moisture content. The error bars represent the standard deviation, n = 3.

Current uses of okara

Most of the soy okara produced today has no current use other than disposal in landfills or first-generation recycling, using it for animal feed or composting (Choi et al., 2015). However, it has also been reported that soy okara is being used as a food ingredient in a wide variety of products such as bread, pasta, cookies, soups, and snacks, and as a substitute for marzipan (Schved and Hassidov, 2010). Some studies have evaluated the effect of including soy okara in extruded foods to fortify food products with dietary fiber and protein (Rinaldi et al., 2000; Shi et al., 2011). Soy okara can furthermore be found in traditional fermented food products such as the Japanese koji (Matsuo, 1999) and the Chinese meitauza (Zhu et al., 2008).

The oat okara is mainly used for animal feed but has also been used for soil improvement, composting or converted into energy as biomethane or by incineration (Oatly, 2023).

Challenges and limitations for the utilization of okara

Even though okara has a good nutritional profile, and several studies have reported various applications of soy okara as a food ingredient, the waste of okara is still a problem. The potential of okara as a food ingredient is immense, but the issue is not the ideas of what to use it for but rather the industrial handling of it. The biggest obstacles for the industry to manage okara narrow down to five main issues:

- The short shelf-life The okara contains water and nutrients, has a high water activity, neutral pH, and porous structure. These characteristics create a beneficial environment for microorganisms, quickly deteriorating the okara.
- Microbial spores The temperature in the production process of plantbased beverages reaches up to approximately 100°C before the okara is separated from the liquid. Microbial spores can survive these temperatures, and as the temperature slowly cools in the okara after the production process, with available water and nutrients, the spores can sporulate and grow almost unlimitedly and spoil the okara.
- Difficult to pump and transport The okara is a semi-solid waste, thus, it is neither a liquid nor a solid. These types of materials are difficult for conventional processing lines and pasteurization methods to process.
- Decentralized and small-scale production Many factories producing soy beverages operate on a small scale. This makes it difficult to establish any larger or more profitable business with soy okara, and the upcycling of the material therefore becomes too expensive. Producers are also often dispersed over wide areas, making it difficult to collect enough soy okara for centralized processing (Li et al., 2012).
- Economy In many cases, the processing of okara is costly and rarely a profitable food ingredient or product. This does not motivate companies to make further investments and establishments for okara.

Possible solutions

To make okara a more valuable and available food ingredient, efficient processing strategies are required. There are numerous studies describing efforts and strategies on how to preserve okara, a few examples are:

• Dehydration – reduces the water content and water activity, which in turn inhibits microbial growth (Taruna and Jindal, 2002; Wachiraphansakul and Devahastin, 2005; Lee et al., 2016; Guimarães et al., 2020).

- Fermentation controls the microbial growth for a certain strain of bacteria, fungi, or yeast (Vong and Liu, 2016).
- Freezing stops the microbial growth but does not eliminate the initial microbial counts (Voss et al., 2018).
- Thermal pasteurization inactivates microorganisms (Ezaki et al., 2003).
- High-pressure processing a non-thermal pasteurization method that reduces microbial growth in thick and otherwise difficult food products to handle, such as guacamole and hummus (Balasubramaniam et al., 2016).
- Extrusion pasteurizes and dehydrates the okara, inhibiting microbial growth (Rinaldi et al., 2000; Shi et al., 2011; Aussanasuwannakul et al., 2022).

Thermal dehydration treatments have a positive impact on the shelf-life of soy okara (Voss, Rodríguez-Alcalá et al. 2018). However, the process is expensive and requires a considerable amount of energy as it involves the removal of large quantities of water to achieve a shelf-stable product. Fermentation is a good strategy to control microbial growth in okara and is a good medium for many microorganisms, although additional research is needed for scaled-up fermentation, particularly under non-sterile conditions, to make it more relevant to the industry (Vong and Liu 2016). It can also be noted that fermentation can alter the flavor profile. Freezing is a good storage strategy for okara when it comes to microbial growth, but with the large quantities of okara that need to be managed in a factory, freezing will require a considerable amount of energy and can be rather costly. It can also be difficult to handle frozen okara in a subsequent processing step, where it will need to be transported and thawed in a sterile and effective way. Thermal pasteurization of soy okara has not been found in any study, but there is one issued patent on it. It suggests feeding soy okara into a scraper-type heat exchanger where it is exposed to temperatures up to 120°C and thereafter cooled and packed aseptically (Ezaki et al., 2003). A promising preservation method, however, it might be difficult to sell soy okara as it is, due to the fact that it is an unusual ingredient to use. To increase value, the industry might need to develop their own products inhouse to create a market for it.

High-pressure processing had not been considered previously for soy and oat okara with the aim of lengthening the shelf-life. Pressure is not dependent on product thickness as compared to thermal pasteurization, and due to the fact that okara is a semi-solid material, high pressure could therefore be an easier alternative. This was therefore investigated for both soy (paper I) and oat (paper II) okara. Extrusion has been a successful processing strategy for soy okara but has not been investigated for oat okara before. Two studies were therefore performed on this possible solution, using oat okara in an extruded snack prototype (paper III) and an HMMA prototype (paper IV).

High-pressure processing

High-pressure processing (HPP) is a non-thermal pasteurization technology and serves as an alternative to traditional thermal pasteurization. HPP can reduce the number of viable microorganisms, but in contrast to thermal pasteurization, it does not alter the sensory or nutritional qualities of food products and can therefore maintain a fresh-like quality. HPP is most commonly applied to food products such as fruit juices, smoothies, and guacamole, where vitamins, flavors, and colors are desirable attributes. At an industrial scale, HPP is a relatively young unit operation in food production and became popular around the year 2000 (Balasubramaniam et al., 2016). HPP Nordic (Landskrona, Sweden) kindly provided access to the HPP equipment used in this doctoral thesis (Figure 8).



Figure 8. The HPP equipment used in this doctoral thesis at HPP Nordic.

During HPP, vacuum-sealed products are subjected to high pressures within a pressure vessel. The pressure is applied with a pressure-transmitting fluid, typically water, which is compressed with a pump and intensifier. A typical process time generally lasts 5 minutes, with pressures ranging from 200-600 MPa (Huang et al., 2017) (Figure 9).


Figure 9. Overview of a general HPP. Modified illustration adopted from Thyssenkrupp, (2024).

Although HPP involves significant initial investment costs, it offers advantages in terms of reduced processing time and lower energy consumption compared to conventional thermal methods (Balasubramaniam et al., 2016). For instance, when comparing a thermal treatment with a 100 L vessel pressurized to 400 MPa, the energy requirement is 1920 kJ, whereas a retort using 1 kg of saturated steam at 120°C requires 2700 kJ (Deplace, 1995). However, HPP is conducted in a batchwise manner, which makes it challenging to apply on high-speed production lines and can make it rather costly. Additionally, there remains a lack of fundamental knowledge regarding production conditions for HPP foods, such as pressure-resistant characteristics and indicator microorganisms for food safety (Huang et al., 2017).

Microbial inactivation mechanisms of HPP

The microbial inactivation mechanisms of HPP are not yet fully understood, but it is believed that the treatment can damage or alternate cell membranes, nucleoids (storage for genetic material in prokaryotic cells), ribosomes (protein factory) and proteins (Balasubramaniam et al., 2016). The denaturation of protein is caused by water being pushed into the proteins' core by pressure, which destabilizes the hydrophobic interactions and forces protein to unfold (Knorr et al., 2006). However, due to the fact that covalent bonds are resistant to pressure, the primary and secondary protein structures are negligibly affected (Heremans and Smeller, 1998).

Microbial inactivation by HPP is influenced by factors such as the type of microorganism (bacteria, yeasts, or molds), its form (vegetative cells, spores, grampositive or gram-negative), as well as the strain, species, genus, and growth phase (Balasubramaniam et al., 2016). It is implied that different microorganisms exhibit varying levels of sensitivity to HPP, with gram-negative bacteria being the most sensitive, followed by yeasts, gram-positive bacteria, and bacterial spores being the most resistant (Shigehisa et al., 1991).

Structural modification of molecules by HPP

High pressure has little to no effect on molecules associated with food qualities such as nutritional content, flavor, and color. However, HPP can alter the structure of larger molecules, including polysaccharides, nucleic acids, proteins, and enzymes (Balci and Wilbey, 1999). As a result, the physical and functional properties of the food can therefore change, affecting characteristics such as melting point, solubility, and viscosity (Balasubramaniam et al., 2016).

Protein in food plays an important role in several functional properties such as emulsification, gelation, foaming, solubility, viscosity, and wettability. All functions are related to the proteins' physicochemical and structural properties, for example, the amino acid sequence, size, shape, and net charge (Damodaran, 1994). Applying high pressure to proteins and enzymes leads to different degrees of protein structure modifications. As high pressure has a disruptive effect on intramolecular hydrophobic and electrostatic interactions, the quaternary and tertiary structures start to unfold, and subunits dissociate (Balasubramaniam et al., 2016) (Figure 10). High pressure can, therefore, alter several functional properties of protein and consequently also alter the food product.



Figure 10. Protein structure modification by HPP. Modified illustration adopted from Balasubramaniam et al., (2016).

Fiber can also be affected by HPP, where the soluble fiber fraction can increase, and properties such as water-holding and oil-holding capacities can be altered (Xie et al., 2017). In one study, soy okara was subjected to high pressure (200 MPa and 400 MPa) at 30°C and 60°C, which increased the soluble fiber fraction and improved the swelling capacity, water retention capacity and oil retention capacity (Mateos-Aparicio et al., 2010).

Extrusion technology

Extrusion cooking has been used extensively in the food industry to produce products such as pasta, breakfast cereals, baby foods, pet foods, snack foods, and meat analogs (Akdogan, 1999; Alam et al., 2016). Extrusion can be regarded as a process that involves a combination of several unit operations that simultaneously transport, mix, heat, and shape polymeric and non-polymeric materials (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014). Extruders include one or two screws which are encased in a barrel that is either grooved or smooth. The screw(s) rotate(s), driven by a motor, where varying screw speeds can be applied. The dry ingredients are fed into a hopper at the beginning of the screw(s) and is mixed with water, added via the water inlet after the hopper. Along the barrel, there are different heating zones that add heat to the process. At the end of the screws and barrel, there is typically a die where the material is forced out of the extruder (Figure 11). The dies can have various shapes and temperature profiles depending on the desired end product (Ganjyal, 2020).



Figure 11. Overview of an extruder. Modified illustration adopted from Ebnesajjad and Khaladkar, (2005).

In single-screw extruders, the shear on the material is generated as it is rubbed in the interface between the barrel and screw, where the barrel can be grooved or spiral-walled (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014; Ganjyal, 2020). However, in twinscrew extruders, the barrel is usually smooth, and the shear is generated by the particles in the material being rubbed against each other as they are conveyed by the screws. The twin-screw extruder is more efficient in generating shear; thus it can provide a higher degree of cooking in a food material compared to a single-screw extruder. A single-screw extruder is therefore more commonly used for simple food products such as pasta, breakfast cereals and pet food, while twin-screw extruders can handle more complex food products such as expanded snacks and texturized proteins (Ganjyal, 2020). Twin-screw extruders can also be divided into different

classifications depending on the direction of rotation of the screws; co-rotating (same direction) or counter-rotating (opposite direction). Additionally, the screws can also be intermeshing or non-intermeshing, which indicates the position of the screws in relation to each other. When screws are intermeshing, the flights of the two screws overlap each other to a lesser or greater degree, while non-intermeshing screws are tangent to each other and not overlapping (Figure 12). Intermeshing corotating twin-screw extruders are recognized as self-wiping extruders, which can prevent the build-up of ingredients and can handle sticky and difficult-to-convey food ingredients. They are therefore popular in food processing (Ganjval, 2020). Co-rotating screws can also be operated at higher speeds in comparison to counterrotating screws, which can provide higher shear rate, greater throughputs, and better mixing (Adekola, 2016). Counter-rotating twin-screw extruders are usually used for food products where uniform distribution of particles is desired in the dough mix, for example, in the confectionery industry (Ganjyal, 2020). Non-intermeshing twinscrew extruders have a similar conveying process to that of a single-screw extruder (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014).



Figure 12. The different classifications of a twin-screw extruder.

The screw(s) used in an extruder can have various configurations. A single-screw usually has a fixed design made by the manufacturer. However, twin-screws are generally modular where various screw elements can be mounted on the screw shafts to form unlimited screw profile designs which ensures a high level of process flexibility (Ganjyal, 2020). The screw elements have various designs for different functions, a few examples for an intermeshing co-rotating twin-screw extruder are presented in Table 4 (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014).

| Process functions | Type of screw element or kneading block |
|--|---|
| General screw element terminology. | Length Flight width Flight thickness Pitch |
| Screw elements for feed and transport sections – intermediate mixing, low shearing and high free volume. Usually positioned in the beginning of the screw. | Conveyor element, right-handed pitch, 30 mm |
| Can be found in various lengths and pitches. Larger pitches = higher transport efficiency Shorter pitches = generates pressure in shorter distance (Ganjyal, 2020) | Conveyor element, right-handed pitch, 20 mm |
| Screw elements for melting and shearing sections – intense shearing and high material retention. | Inverse element, left-handed pitch, 2x10 mm |
| Kneading blocks for melting, mixing, and shearing sections – medium shearing and mixing, intermediate material retention. Can be found in various disc thicknesses and staggering angles. | Bilobe kneading block, 45° staggering, 30 mm |
| Larger disc thickness = lower distributive mixing performance. Larger staggering angle = longer residence time. (Zhang et al., 2009) | |
| Mixing element – intense mixing. | Rupture block |

Table 4. Process functions for common screw elements and kneading blocks for intermeshing corotating twin-screw extruders (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014).
 In this doctoral thesis, a laboratory twin-screw extruder with co-rotating intermeshing screws was used (TwinLab-F 20/40, Brabender GmbH & Co.KG, Duisburg, Germany), presented in Figure 13.



Figure 13. The laboratory twin-screw extruder with co-rotating intermeshing screws used in this doctoral thesis (TwinLab-F 20/40, Brabender GmbH & Co.KG, Duisburg, Germany).

Extruders often operate in conditions of extremely high temperatures and shear. The processed material is therefore subjected to thermomechanical forces, which influence the molecular structure and properties of the food biopolymers. For example, starch gelatinization and melting, protein denaturation, and complexations between ingredients (e.g., amylose-lipid complexation). The intense processing conditions also cause physicochemical reactions to occur, such as starch degradation (or starch dextrinization) and protein aggregation (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014).

Extrusion is a complex process that depends on several parameters, which can be divided into three different groups:

- Process parameters
- System parameters
- Product parameters

The *process parameters* are related to the extruder equipment (screw configuration, barrel temperature and type of extruder), parameters associated with the product formulation (moisture content, raw material characteristics, particle size distribution) and operational variables (screw speed, feed rate, and die-head configuration). The process parameters influence the *system parameters*, which include material residence time and mechanical and thermal energy input. The mechanical input is usually expressed and measured as specific mechanical energy (SME). The system parameters, in turn, affect the *product parameters* such as texture, taste, color, expansion, and solubility (Figure 14) (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014).



Figure 14. Overview of the extrusion process, system, and product parameters. Modified illustration adopted from Bouvier and Campanella, (2014).

The SME is a key process parameter describing the efficiency of an extrusion process with energy input per unit mass [kJ/kg]. It is influenced by several parameters, including process temperature, screw profile and die-head configuration. SME is a helpful unit when comparing the effect of different treatment conditions on a raw material or when designing an extrusion process scaling up from pilot to large-scale production (McClements and Grossmann, 2022). The SME has been calculated according to Equation 1 in this doctoral thesis (Fang et al., 2014).

$$SME = \frac{2\pi \cdot n \cdot T_{max} \left(\frac{\% T_{tot} - \% T_{idle}}{100}\right)}{MFR} \left[\frac{kJ}{kg}\right]$$
(1)

Where *n* is the screw speed [min⁻¹], T_{max} is the maximum torque of the extruder, T_{tot} is the total torque measured during a run [%], T_{idle} is the idle torque at the set screw speed [%], and *MFR* is the mass flow rate [g/min].

The idle torque was measured for several screw speeds, running the extruder empty with no screws and has been plotted in Figure 15. The idle torque is subtracted to exclude the friction torque of the drive train (Godavarti and Karwe, 1997).



Figure 15. The idle torque for the extruder used in this doctoral thesis at several screw speeds. Used for the calculation of SME

Low- and high-moisture extrusion in food applications

Extrusion processing has been utilized extensively in the food industry, producing products such as pasta, breakfast cereals, baby foods, pet foods, snack foods, confectionary items, chewing gum, modified starch, and texturized vegetable protein (TVP) (Akdogan, 1999; Alam et al., 2016). Almost all of these applications are extruded at low to intermediate moisture contents (< 40%) (Akdogan, 1999), which is also known as low-moisture extrusion (LME). TVP products are meat analogs extruded at lower moisture and are slightly expanded, yielding a porous structure. This product requires further processing but can in the end resemble meat products such as burgers, sausages, or nuggets (Wagner and Ganjyal, 2024). At the beginning of the 1980s, high-moisture extrusion (HME), also known as wet extrusion, was developed. It is extrusion at higher moisture levels (> 40%) which has been used to produce meat-, seafood-, and cheese-analogs (Akdogan, 1999; Bouvier and Campanella, 2014). The texture of high-moisture meat analogs (HMMA) can resemble whole cuts of meat and require minimal processing after extrusion. This product is often distributed frozen in its fully hydrated state.

In this doctoral thesis, both LME and HME applications have been investigated for oat okara. The focus has been on the development of an expanded snack including oat okara and corn grits (LME, paper III), and an HMMA including oat okara and HPC (HME, paper IV).

Expanded snacks

In the production of expanded snacks, a starch-rich material is used, operating at low moisture contents (below 30-32%, wb) (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014), commonly using a die head with a small circular opening of 1-7 mm in diameter, also known as the nozzle size (Figure 16).



Figure 16. Circular die heads (courtesy of Brabender/Anton Paar TorqueTec).

Extrusion-cooking of starchy materials leads to a series of structural changes. Starch is composed of two different semi-crystalline macromolecules, amylose and amylopectin, which are stored in granules. In the extrusion process, the granules lose their crystallinity and granular integrity, followed by depolymerization of their starch polymers (or dextrinization), leading to an amorphous, cooked starch melt. The formation of complexes can also take form between amylose and lipids (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014). As the extrusion-cooking continues, the starch melt is exposed to high pressures (30-160 bar) and temperatures (130-160°C). In these conditions, water is still mixed with the melt in a liquid state. When the melt finally emerges from the small opening in the die, it is exposed to a sudden pressure drop, and the water flashes off and expands the melt with its water vapor pressure. Depending on the matrix elasticity and viscosity, the melt can expand quickly and form an open foam structure (Figure 17). This cellular structure defines the texture and is an important quality attribute of an expanded snack (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014).



Steam release

Figure 17. A schematic representation of steam-induced expansion at the die exit. Pv is the vapor pressure in a bubble, and Fv is the resistance force due to melt viscosity. Modified illustration adopted from Della Valle et al., (1997) and Bouvier and Campanella, (2014).

For the extrusion of snacks, a cutter is mounted at the end of the die. As the extrudate emerges from the die, it is quickly cut off flush to the die exit, producing pieces of the expanded extrudate (Figure 18).



Figure 18. Expanded extrudate emerging from the die exit, cut off by a cutter (courtesy of Brabender/Anton Paar TorqueTec).

Dietary fiber, especially insoluble fiber, cannot undergo the same transformation as starches do in an extrusion process. They have a more rigid molecular structure as they have additional hydrogen bonding in their molecular chains, leading to higher melting temperatures. It has therefore been hypothesized that insoluble fiber act as inert components in an extrusion process (Ganjyal, 2020). However, studies show that fiber can be fragmented and converted from insoluble to soluble fiber under some conditions of shear and heat in an extrusion process (Redgwell et al., 2011; Yan et al., 2015; Sayanjali et al., 2017). If adding more than 25% fiber in a formulation, it will have negative effects on the expansion of extrudates (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014). It is hypothesized that fiber is not compatible with the starch phase, which could lead to a phase separation, increasing the extensional viscosity of the melt. The viscosity is closely related to the formation of cellular structure and expansion of an extrudate, whereas a too high melt viscosity can reduce bubble growth and expansion (Pai et al., 2009).

Protein are more complex biomolecules in comparison to starches as they have a wider range of functions, making them more reactive and unpredictable in an extrusion process. When added in a starch-based formulation, they can alter the melt expansion criteria, but whether the expansion is increased or reduced depends on the properties of the raw materials (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014).

High-moisture meat analogs

In the extrusion process for HMMA, a protein-rich material is used, operating at high moisture contents (> 40%) (Wagner and Ganjyal, 2024). A cooling die is crucial for the formation of the fibrous structure of the final product (Wittek et al., 2021), visualized in Figure 19.



Figure 19. A cooling die for extrusion of HMMA (courtesy of Brabender/Anton Paar TorqueTec).

The extrusion cooking for HMMA begins with the feeding of a protein-rich material and water, followed by a mixing zone where the protein starts to slightly unfold. Thereafter, in the cooking zone, the protein is exposed to high temperatures (> 130°C) and shear and unfold completely to a molten state where hydrophobic and sulfhydryl groups are exposed. The unfolded protein can therefore form new chemical bonds (mainly disulfide bonds, hydrogen bonds, and hydrophobic interactions), leading to cross-linking of proteins, and a new 3D-network structure takes form. The cross-linked molten material is thereafter transported to the cooling zone in the cooling die, where it turns to a more rigid state, and a new fiber structure can take form (Figure 20) (Zhang et al., 2024).



Figure 20. Schematic overview of an HMMA extrusion cooking process with protein conformation changes. Modified illustration adopted from Ferawati et al., (2021) and Sengar et al., (2023).

When the temperature of the melt decreases in the cooling die, the viscosity increases and the flow velocity decreases. The cooling occurs faster close to the wall of the die compared to the center of the melt, and a sheared velocity profile is therefore attained, thus creating a velocity gradient, leading to the typical profile of a HMMA fiber structure (Figure 21). The exact mechanisms of the formation of the fibrous structure are however currently not well understood (Murillo et al., 2019). There is an ongoing discussion that phase separations seem to play an important role in the formation of these structures, interrupting the formation of protein-protein interactions and forming anisotropic structures. Further research is still required to fully uncover the molecular and physicochemical origins of meat analogs' structure formation (McClements and Grossmann, 2022).



Figure 21. A flat velocity profile with a rough surface leading to short and big fibers (left) and a welldeveloped velocity profile with a smooth surface leading to long and numerous thin fibers (right). Modified illustration adopted from Bouvier and Campanella, (2014).

Aim and objectives

The overall aim of this doctoral thesis was to upcycle soy and oat okara by extending the shelf-life and to investigate possible food applications, developing novel foods. Successful upcycling would reduce okara waste and improve the circular economy of plant-based beverages. The aim was divided into the following specific objectives:

- Screening of the composition and functional properties of soy and oat okara to obtain a better understanding of the residues' challenges and opportunities to be formulated into novel food applications (synopsis).
- Investigate and evaluate if high-pressure processing could extend the shelflife of soy and oat okara (papers I and II).
- Evaluate the extrudability of dried oat okara in co-extrusion together with corn grits into an expanded snack prototype (paper III).
- Evaluate the extrudability of dried oat okara in co-extrusion together with hempseed protein concentrate into a high-moisture meat analog prototype (paper IV).

Delimitation of doctoral thesis

An overview of what has been included and not included in this thesis is presented in a mind map (Figure 22). The focus of this doctoral thesis was the process engineering (HPP, LME, and HME) and functionality aspects of soy and oat okara. Nutritional aspects, such as antinutrients and β -glucans, were not included in the scope, but have been discussed in the synopsis. The β -glucan content was analyzed together with Abhinav Majumdar and Jose Zambrano (Division of Pure and Applied Chemistry, Lund University) with results presented in the synopsis. The moisture sorption isotherms, presented in the synopsis, generated information about the relationship between moisture content and water activity in soy and oat okara and was important for the development of the recirculating fluidized bed dryer at The Green Dairy in cooperation with Elajo. The dried oat okara that was used in papers III and IV was produced in that dryer. The X-ray microtomography of expanded extrudates (paper III) was performed by Emanuel Larsson and Stephen Burleigh (Department of Experimental Medical Science, Faculty of Medicine, Lund University), both scanning and analysis. The extraction of hempseed protein, which was used for the extrusion of HMMA (paper IV), is described in an earlier publication (Helstad et al., 2022), but it was decided not to be included in the scope of this doctoral thesis.



Figure 22. Delimitation mind map presenting the topics included in the scope (inside the blue box) and topics not included (pink boxes, outside the blue box) in this doctoral thesis.

Methodology

Raw materials

- Wet soy okara provided by The Green Dairy (paper I).
- Wet oat okara (paper II) and dried oat okara (papers III and IV) provided by The Green Dairy.
- Corn grits (C1) purchased from Cornexo GmbH (Freimersheim, Germany) (paper III).
- Hempseed protein concentrate (HPC) extracted from hempseed press cake, where the press cake was a kind gift from Gunnarshögs Gård AB (Hammenhög, Sweden) (paper IV).

Microbiological control of soy and oat okara (papers I and II)

It was investigated if high-pressure processing could improve the shelf-life of soy and oat okara.

Soy and oat okara were collected from The Green Dairy and were frozen and stored (-18°C) at the University for practical reasons. Soy beverage and oat beverage were not produced at the same dates in the factory, and it was not possible to synchronize the production dates for the two okara types with the HPP facility, therefore, freezing of the okara was necessary. For the HPP, the okara was thawed and separated into four groups of treatment: no treatment (reference), 200 MPa, 400 MPa, and 600 MPa. After the treatments, the samples were stored for 2 and 4 weeks at 4°C for a shelf-life study. To evaluate the microbial starting point and the effect of freezing, crude okara was plated directly from the factory (kept cooled at 4°C until it arrived in the lab). Figure 23 summarizes the experimental design.



Figure 23. The experimental design for the shelf-life studies in papers I and II.

The microbial analysis included four different agar types:

- Tryptic soy agar (TSA) Total aerobic count
- Malt agar (MA) Yeast and mold
- De Man Rogosa Sharpe agar (MRS) Lactic acid bacteria
- Violet red bile dextrose agar (VRBD) Enterobacteriaceae

Several other properties were also investigated before and after HPP to evaluate any changes in the pasting properties, thermal properties, water activity, and water- and oil-holding capacities. Microscope imaging with scanning electron microscopy (SEM) was used to see any structural changes after HPP. The soluble and insoluble fiber content were also investigated, evaluating if HPP could increase the soluble fiber content.

Co-extrusion of dried oat okara and corn grits (paper III)

It was investigated if dried oat okara could be co-extruded with corn grits to produce an expanded snack.

Five formulations of corn grits and dried oat okara were co-extruded: 100:0, 90:10, 80:20, 70:30, and 60:40 (corn grits:oat okara) mixed on a weight basis (wb). The formulation of 100:0 was used as a reference. A laboratory co-rotating intermeshing twin-screw extruder (KETSE 20/40D, Brabender GmbH & Co.KG, Duisburg, Germany) was used. For each formulation, three different feed moistures (14%, 16%, and 18%) were tested with a temperature profile of 40-70-110-140-160-160°C (zone 1-2-3-4-5-6). A mass flow of 8 kg/h and a screw speed of 500 rpm were set, and the nozzle size was 3 mm. A summary of all settings is presented in Table 5.

| Formulation (Corn grits: Oat okara) | Screw speed (rpm) | Mass flow (kg/h) | Feed moisture (%) | Temperature (°C) (Zone 1-2-3-4-5-6) | |
|--|-------------------------|---------------------|----------------------|--|--|
| | | | 14 | | |
| 90:10 | | | 16 | | |
| | | | 18 | _ | |
| | | | 14 | | |
| | | 500 8 | 16 | | |
| | | | 18 | | |
| | | | 14 | | |
| 80:20 70:30 60:40 | 500 | | 16 | 40-70-110-140-160-160 | |
| | | | 18 | | |
| | | | 14 | - | |
| | | | 16 | | |
| | | | 18 | | |
| | 1 | | 14 | 1 | |
| | | | 16 | | |
| | | | 18 | | |

 Table 5. Summary of the different formulations and extruder settings in paper III.

The raw material was analyzed for proximate composition, particle size, water activity, water absorption index (WAI), water solubility index (WSI), thermal properties, and pasting properties. This generated a good understanding of the extruded raw material, which could explain some of the extrudate results.

The extrudates were analyzed for water activity, WAI, WSI, thermal properties, pasting properties, sectional expansion index (SEI), density, texture, porosity, pore sizes, and cell wall thicknesses. The data generated a good overview of the characteristics and quality of the snacks, making it possible to compare them to similar extrudates in other studies.

Co-extrusion of dried oat okara and hempseed protein concentrate (paper IV)

It was investigated if dried oat okara could be co-extruded with HPC to produce a HMMA. It was performed with a novel feeding procedure which was not described in detail in the published paper due to a patent application at the time for submission of the manuscript. The HPC that was produced on site, based on the study by Helstad et al., (2022), had a high moisture content (82%). Instead of drying the HPC slurry to a powder, just to rehydrate it again in the extruder, the water feed was exchanged to the HPC slurry, contributing with both water and protein. The dried oat okara was fed normally as a powder in the hopper.

Dried oat okara and HPC were co-extruded at three different targeted feed moistures (60%, 63%, and 66%) and screw speeds (500 rpm, 700 rpm, and 900 rpm), at a temperature profile of 40-70-110-130-60°C. A higher temperature profile of 40-70-120-150-60°C was also tested for the lower targeted feed moistures (60% and 63%) with the two highest screw speeds (700 rpm and 900 rpm) to investigate possible changes in the texture of the extrudate. All trials were performed with a total mass flow of 4 kg/h and the details are summarized in Table 6.

The novel wet-feeding of HPC resulted in a water feed that contributed with both solids and water, and not only water which is the normal case. The actual feed moistures were therefore calculated after the trials which resulted in slight uneven numbers (Table 6).

| Total mass flow [kg/h] | Targeted feed moisture [%] | Wet feed [kg/h] | Dry feed [kg/h] | Actual feed moisture [%] | Protein contribution (HPC: Oat okara) | Screw speed [rpm] | Temperature (°C) (Zone 1–2–3– 4-cooling die) | | |
|---------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------------------|--|-------------------------|---|--|--|
| | | | | | | 500 | | | |
| 4 | 60 | 2.3 | 1.7 | 49 | 36:64 | 700 | | | |
| | | | | | | 900 | | | |
| | 63 | 2.4 | 1.6 1.5 | 52 | | 500 | 40 70 440 | | |
| | | | | | 39:61 42:58 | 700 | 40-70-110- | | |
| | | | | | | 900 | 130-00 | | |
| | | | | | | 500 | | | |
| | | 2.5 | | 54 | | 700 | | | |
| | | | | | | 900 | | | |
| | 60 63 | 2.3 | 1.7 | 49 | 20.04 | 700 | | | |
| | | | | | 36:64 | 900 | 40-70-120- | | |
| | | | | 50 | 20.61 | 700 | 150-60 | | |
| | | 2.4 | 1.6 | 52 | 39:61 | 900 | | | |

Table 6. Summary of the different formulations and extruder settings in paper IV.

The raw materials were analyzed for proximate composition, thermal properties, and pasting properties. The data generated was helpful for deciding the extruder settings, especially the temperature profile.

The HMMAs were analyzed for color and texture properties. Microscopic imaging with SEM was also performed as a complement to understand the texture properties better.

Analytical methods

Several analytical methods have been used during this PhD project. A summary of all methods is presented in Table 7, with a short description of each method. A more detailed description of the methods for differential scanning calorimetry, Rapid Visco Analyzer (RVA) and texture analysis can be found in the next three sections.

| Analysis | Material | Description | Reference | Paper |
|--|--------------------------------------|--|-------------------------|----------|
| Proximate composition | | | | |
| Ash (g/100 g db) | All raw materials. | Samples were weighed before and after incineration in a furnace at $550^\circ C$ for 16 h. | AOAC 923.03 | > - |
| Carbohydrate (g/100 g db) | All raw materials. | Calculated by difference. Carbohydrate = 100 – moisture – ash – fat – protein. | | <u>=</u> |
| Fat (crude) (g/100 g db) | All raw materials. | Solvent extraction in a semi-automatic Soxtec apparatus (Tecator AB, Höganäs, Sweden), using petroleum ether as solvent. | AOAC 920.39 | > - |
| Moisture content (g/100 g db) | All raw materials. | Samples were weighed before and after drying in an oven at 103 $^{\circ}\text{C}$ for at least 16 h. | AACC 44-15A | > - |
| Protein (g/100 g db) | All raw materials. | Dumas combustion method (N conversion factor 6.25). | AOAC 990.0 | > - |
| Starch (including free glucose) (g/100 g db) | Corn grits and oat okara. | Eurofins Food & Feed Testing Sweden, Lidköping. Internal method, spectrophotometry. | | ≡ |
| Total dietary fiber (g/100 g db) | Soy and oat okara, corn grits. | Eurofins Food & Feed Testing Sweden, Lidköping. | AOAC 991.43 mod. | = |
| Insoluble fiber (g/100 g db) | Soy and oat okara. | Eurofins Food & Feed Testing Sweden, Lidköping. | AOAC 991.43 mod. | = |
| Soluble fiber (g/100 g db) | Soy and oat okara. | Eurofins Food & Feed Testing Sweden, Lidköping. | AOAC 991.43 mod. | = - |
| Functional properties | | | | |
| Oil holding capacity | Soy and oat okara. | The sample was mixed with rapeseed oil, vortexed, incubated and centrifuged. The supernatant was decanted. Samples were weighed before and after. | (Aziah et al., 2012) | 1, 11 |
| Water holding capacity | Soy and oat okara. | The sample was mixed with deionized water, vortexed, incubated and centrifuged. The supernatant was decanted. Samples were weighed before and after. | (Aziah et al., 2012) | - - |

Table 7. Summary of all analytical methods used in this doctoral thesis.

| = | = | | 1, 11 | 1° 11 | 1, II | 1° II | | = | = | | > - | ∧ - | | ≥ |
|---|---|-------------------------|---|--|--|--|---------|--|---|--------------------|---|---|----------------|--|
| (de Mesa et al., 2009) | (de Mesa et al., 2009) | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| A milled and sieved sample was mixed with deionized water and thereafter centrifuged. The sediment was weighed. $WAI = \frac{W_{sediment}}{W_{xrysolids}}$ | A milled and sieved sample was mixed with deionized water and thereafter centrifuged. The supernatant was dried and weighed. $WSI = \frac{W_{dissolved solids in supernatant}}{W_{dry solids}} \times 100$ | | Cultivation of total aerobic count. Incubated aerobically at 30°C for 72 \pm 6 h. | Cultivation of yeast and mold. Incubated aerobically at 25°C for 5-7 days. | Cultivation of lactic acid bacteria. Incubated anaerobically at $37^\circ C$ for 72 \pm 6 h. | Cultivation of Enterobacteriaceae. Incubated aerobically at 37° C for 24 \pm 1 h. | | X-ray tomography imaging was performed at the 4D Imaging Lab, Lund University, using an RX Solutions EasyTom150 microtomograph (Chavanod, France). | Scanning electron microscope (SEM; Hitachi SU3500, Tokyo, Japan) at 5 kV. | | See paragraph Differential scanning calorimetry | See paragraph <i>Rapid Visco Analyzer</i> | | Values of L* (lightness), a* (greenness to redness), and b* (blueness to yellowness) were measured with a colorimeter (Konica Minolta CR-400, Osaka, Japan). |
| Expanded snacks. | Expanded snacks. | | Soy and oat okara. | Soy and oat okara. | Soy and oat okara. | Soy and oat okara. | | Expanded snacks. | Freeze- dried soy and oat okara. | | Soy and oat okara. | Soy and oat okara. | | HMMA |
| Water absorption index (WAI) | Water solubility index (WSI) | Microbiological plating | Tryptic soy agar (TSA) | Malt agar (MA) | De Man Rogosa Sharpe agar (MRS) | Violet red bile dextrose agar (VRBD) | Imaging | X-ray microtomography | Scanning electron microscopy (SEM) | Thermal properties | Differential scanning calorimetry (DSC) | Pasting properties | Other analyses | Color properties |

| Density | Expanded | Measuring the volume and weight of a sample. | | ≡ |
|------------------------------------|---|--|------------------------------------|--------|
| | snacks. | $V_{extrudate} = \pi r^2 \mathbf{l} - (\pi r^2 \mathbf{d} - \frac{4}{3}\pi r^3)$ | | |
| | | r: radius of the extrudate [cm] | | |
| | | I: length of the extrudate [cm] | | |
| | | d: diameter of the extrudate [cm] | | |
| Particle size | Corn grits and oat okara. | Sieving using mesh sizes of 1250 µm, 1000 µm, 800 µm, 600 µm, 400 µm, 300 µm, 250 µm, 200 µm, 150 µm, 100 µm, and 50 µm. | | ≡ |
| Sectional expansion index (SEI) | Expanded snacks. | $SEI = \frac{d_e^2}{d_d^2}$ | (Alvarez-Martinez et al., 1988) | ≡ |
| | | d _e : diameter of the extrudate d _e : diameter of the die exit | | |
| Texture properties | Expanded snacks and HMMA. | See paragraph <i>Texture analyzer</i> | | II, I< |
| Water activity | Soy and oat okara, corn grits, and expanded snacks. | Measured with a water activity meter (AquaLab Ver 3TE, Decagon Devises, Pullman, WA, USA) at 20°C. Calibration with standard salt solutions: 13.41 M LiCl (0.250 aw), 8.57 M LiCl (0.500 aw), and 6 M NaCl (0.760 aw). | | Ē |

Differential scanning calorimetry

The thermal properties of the raw materials in this thesis were analyzed with a DSC (Seiko 6200 DSC, Seiko Instruments Inc. Shizuoka, Japan). The DSC can measure the phase transitions of biopolymers, such as protein denaturation or starch gelatinization, and melting. It is a technique where the difference in energy required to increase the temperature of a sample as compared to an inert reference is measured. A phase transition in a sample will require a larger amount of heat compared to a reference, and this difference can be translated into enthalpy (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014). This has been important to measure, especially for the extrusion studies (papers III and IV), to know at which temperatures protein denatures and starch gelatinizes to set the right temperature settings in the extrusion cooking. It was also an instrument to follow the extent of denaturation of protein in okara samples after HPP (papers I and II), which in turn can be an important factor for further processing.

In the HPP studies (papers I and II), wet oat okara was analyzed in amounts of 4-6 mg together with Milli-Q water (1:1 w/w), and wet soy okara samples in amounts of 9-12 mg with no additional water. This resulted in a water content of approximately 75%; a sample and water ratio of 1:3. In the extrusion studies (papers III and IV), all samples were analyzed in amounts of approximately 2 mg together with Milli-Q water (1:3, w/w). The pans were sealed and analyzed in the DSC according to the settings presented in Table 8. An empty pan was used as a reference. A holding time of 1 minute was set for each run to achieve a stable baseline for all samples. After the measurement, the dry matter content was measured by puncturing the pans and letting them dry in an oven at 105 °C for at least 16 hours.

| | - 3 | | | | |
|----------|------------|------------|---------------|------------|-----------------------------|
| | Start [°C] | Limit [°C] | Rate [°C/min] | Hold [min] | Sampling [s ⁻¹] |
| | 25 | 25 | 10 | 1 | 0.2 |
| End step | 25 | 160 or 200 | 10 | 0 | 0.2 |

Table 8. The DSC settings used in this doctoral thesis.

Rapid Visco Analyzer

The pasting characteristics were measured with a high-temperature Rapid Visco Analyzer (RVA 4800, Perkin Elmer, Waltham, MA, USA). An RVA continuously measures the viscosity of a sample during continuous stirring at a controlled temperature profile (heating and cooling). It can be used to investigate several properties, such as the suitability of cereals for further processing, characterization of protein-based materials, or the degree of cook for extruded products (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014). The test profile used in this thesis is presented in Table 9.

| Time | Settings | | | | | |
|-------|----------|---------|--|--|--|--|
| 00:00 | Temp | 50°C | | | | |
| 00:00 | Speed | 960 rpm | | | | |
| 00:10 | Speed | 160 rpm | | | | |
| 01:00 | Temp | 50°C | | | | |
| 06:50 | Temp | 140°C | | | | |
| 09:20 | Temp | 140°C | | | | |
| 15:10 | Temp | 50°C | | | | |
| 17:10 | End | | | | | |

Table 9. Test profile for the RVA in this doctoral thesis.

Texture analyzer

The texture properties of the expanded snacks and HMMA extrudates were evaluated with a texture analyzer (TVT-300XP, Perten Instruments AB, Hägersten, Sweden).

Two variants of measuring the texture properties of expanded extrudates have been found. Either to measure one extrudate at a time by puncturing with various cylindrical probes (2-5 mm diameter, 38 mm diameter), compression speeds (40 mm/min, 0.4 mm/s, 10 mm/s), and distances (6 mm, 70% of extrudates' original height) (Van Hecke et al., 1998; Ding et al., 2006; de Mesa et al., 2009). Or, using a 5-blade Kramer shear cell to measure extrudates in bulk with a compression speed of 2 mm/s (Peressini et al., 2015; Aussanasuwannakul et al., 2022). Depending on the method, different variables are evaluated. If extrudates are measured one by one, the extrudates must be somewhat homogeneous, otherwise there will be an incorrect representation of the whole production sample. Another parameter of interest can be how the product is usually eaten, several at a time or one at a time, to understand the mouthfeel.

As the expanded snacks in paper III were homogenous and will probably be eaten one by one, they were also measured one by one. Three different probes were used to achieve a broad dataset. A cylinder probe (3 mm diameter) puncturing 5 mm at a speed of 0.5 mm/s, a craft blade knife probe (height 76 mm, width 80 mm) cutting 5 mm at a speed of 0.5 mm/s, and a triangular blade probe (height 117 mm, angle 60°) cutting 12 mm at a speed of 0.5 mm/s. Five extrudates of each sample were analyzed for all probes.

The data collected from the analysis of the expanded snacks was the area under the curve (*S*, N mm), the number of peaks (*n*, threshold strength ≥ 100 g), and the probe travel distance (*d*, mm) to calculate the spatial frequency of ruptures (*N*_{sr}, Equation 2), the average crushing force (*F*_{cr}, Equation 3), and the crispness work (*W*_c, Equation 4) (Van Hecke et al., 1998; Bouvier and Campanella, 2014; Azzollini et al., 2018).

$$N_{sr} = \frac{n}{d} \left[\frac{peaks}{mm} \right] \tag{2}$$

$$F_{cr} = \frac{s}{d} [N] \tag{3}$$

$$W_c = \frac{F_{cr}}{N_{sr}} \left[\frac{N \, mm}{peak} \right] \tag{4}$$

The texture properties of the HMMA samples were determined with Texture Profile Analysis (TPA), which is a double compression test that can provide insight into how samples behave when chewed. (Johnson, 2023). Texture properties such as hardness, springiness, cohesiveness, resilience, and chewiness can be measured. Hardness defines how hard the product is and can be determined by the maximum force of the first compression (Equation 5). Springiness reveals how well the product physically springs back after the first compression (Equation 6). Cohesiveness describes how well the product withstands a second compression relative to its resistance from the first compression (Equation 7). Resilience defines how well the product regains its original height after the first compression (Equation 8). Chewiness is a dependent parameter and calculated as hardness times cohesiveness times springiness (Equation 9) (Kantanen et al., 2022; Johnson, 2023).

$$Hardness [N] = maximum force of first bite$$
(5)

$$Springiness \left[-\right] = \frac{distance of the detected height during the second bite}{during the second bite}$$
(6)

$$Cohesiveness [-] = \frac{area under the deformation curve of the second bite}{(7)}$$

$$Resilience [-] = \frac{upstroke \ energy \ of \ first \ compression}{downstroke \ energy \ of \ first \ compression}$$
(8)

$$Chewiness [N] = hardness \cdot cohesiveness \cdot springiness$$
(9)

The HMMA samples were prepared for the TPA in sizes of 2×2 cm with 7 mm thickness and were double compressed 2 mm using a cylindrical probe (18 mm diameter) at a speed of 2 mm/s. From the TPA, the hardness, springiness, resilience, and chewiness were evaluated. At least three measurements were performed on each sample.

A cutting test was also performed, both transversal and longitudinal, on HMMA sample sizes of 2×2 cm (transversal) and 5×2 cm (longitudinal) with 7 mm thickness. They were cut 5 mm deep using a knife blade (height 117 mm, width 67.5 mm) at a speed of 2 mm/s. Transversal cutting was done in the direction of the width of the sample, whereas longitudinal cutting was done in the direction of the length of the sample (Figure 24).



Figure 24. Transversal (a) and longitudinal (b) cutting of HMMA samples.

Statistical methods

All data has been presented as mean \pm standard deviation based on duplicate measurements or more. The statistical analyses were performed using the software Minitab (Minitab Inc.; State College, PA, USA). The data were always checked for normality before choosing tests for detecting significant differences. For parametric data sets, the Tukey's test was used, and for non-parametric data sets, the Kruskal-Wallis test was used. Results were considered statistically different if p < 0.05.

Main results and discussion

This doctoral thesis is based on four different studies. papers I and II focused on extending the shelf-life of soy and oat okara with HPP. papers III and IV focused on the development of novel food products, incorporating dried oat okara in an expanded snack (paper III) and an HMMA (paper IV).

Microbiological control of soy and oat okara (papers I and II)

Shelf-life study

The microbial content was analyzed for the reference and pressure-treated soy and oat okara after 2 and 4 weeks to evaluate if HPP was able to increase the shelf-life of soy and oat okara. *Enterobacteriaceae* was below the detection limit for the crude samples and references after 2 weeks in both soy and oat okara and was therefore not further investigated in the shelf-life study.

For practical reasons, the soy and oat okara needed to be frozen before the HPP trials. The references that had been frozen had a significantly lower (p < 0.05) microbial growth compared to their crude samples on all agars (except for the content of lactic acid bacteria in soy okara, which was low in both samples with no significant difference, p > 0.05) (Figures 25, 26, 27). The microbial reduction by freezing cannot be distinguished from the HPP effect in these studies.

For soy okara, the HPP treatment of 600 MPa had a significantly lower microbial growth in all agars (p < 0.05) compared to the reference and treatments of 200 MPa and 400 MPa after 2 and 4 weeks (Figures 25a, 26a, 27a). The reference and the treatments at 200 MPa and 400 MPa almost reached a stationary phase after 4 weeks (log 7-8 CFU/g), while the treatment at 600 MPa remained in its exponential phase (log 6-7 CFU/g). The treatment at 400 MPa had significantly lower microbial growth of yeast and mold, and lactic acid bacteria after 2 weeks (p < 0.05) compared to the reference and 200 MPa but reached the same microbial load after 4 weeks.

For oat okara, the growth of total aerobic count was significantly reduced (p < 0.05) by the treatment of 600 MPa after 2 (log 4.0 CFU/g) and 4 weeks (log 5.2 CFU/g,

Figure 25b) compared to the reference. The treatment of 200 MPa and 400 MPa significantly increased (p < 0.05) the growth of total aerobic count after 2 weeks compared to the reference. After 4 weeks, the growth seemed to plateau for the 200 MPa treatment (log 7.2 CFU/g), closely followed by the 400 MPa treatment (log 6.6 CFU/g) and reference (log 6.6 CFU/g). After 4 weeks, soy okara treated at 600 MPa had the lowest microbial growth. For yeast and mold, the microbial growth was below the detection limit after 2 weeks for all treatments (log 2.3-2.8 CFU/g, Figure 26b). After 4 weeks, yeast and mold increased in numbers in the reference, 200 MPa, and 400 MPa treatments (log 3.7-4.6 CFU/g), but the microbial growth for the 600 MPa treatment was still below the detection limit (log 2.3 CFU/g). The growth of lactic acid bacteria followed approximately the same trend as for yeast and mold. However, the treatment of 400 MPa had the same effect as the 600 MPa treatment, with microbial growth below the detection limit (Figure 27b).

The microbial growth after the 200 MPa treatment was not significantly different (p < 0.05) from the reference on any agar in the soy okara. This could be explained by the fact that only the quaternary structure of protein is disrupted at 200 MPa, and microbes can therefore quickly recover (Balasubramaniam et al., 2016) In the oat okara, limited growth of lactic acid bacteria at 400 MPa and 600 MPa treatments was observed, which was in line with a previous study with similar results (Sohn and Lee, 1998). Even though lactic acid bacteria are gram-positive (with thicker cell walls compared to gram-negative bacteria), they did not have a stronger resistance to HPP in comparison to yeast and mold in this study. However, the sensitivity also depends on the strain of bacteria and the growth cycle (Balasubramaniam et al., 2016).

Different food products have different requirements for the limitation of microbial growth and should be considered carefully. Based on maximum limitations for various ready-to-eat foods, the total aerobic count should be limited to log 5-6 CFU/g, yeast and mold to log 4-5 CFU/g, and lactic acid bacteria to log 9 CFU/g (Stannard, 1997; Centre for Food Safety, 2014; FSANZ, 2016). Both soy and oat okara, treated at 600 MPa, could therefore be considered microbiologically safe after 2 weeks of storage, being below or at the limit for microbial growth on all agar types (Figures 25, 26, 27). However, after 4 weeks of storage, consumption of soy okara would not be recommended (above limits for both total aerobic count and yeast and mold), but it could still be possible for oat okara. The oat okara reference, with no treatment, could also be considered safe to eat after 2 weeks of storage (log 4.9 CFU/g) but not safe to eat after 4 weeks (log 6.6 CFU/g), looking at the total aerobic count. A shelf-life of 1-2 weeks would therefore only require freezing and vacuum-packing for oat okara, but if a longer shelf-life would be required, an HPP treatment of a minimum of 600 MPa could be considered. HPP treatments of 200 MPa and 400 MPa would not be appropriate as they did not have any effect (soy okara) or increased microbial growth (oat okara).





Figure 25. The total aerobic count in (a) soy okara and (b) oat okara. Data with different letters are significantly different, p < 0.05, n = 6.





Figure 26. Yeast and mold content in (a) soy okara and (b) oat okara. Data with different letters are significantly different, p < 0.05, n = 6.





Figure 27. Lactic acid bacteria content in (a) soy okara and (b) oat okara. Data with different letters are significantly different, p < 0.05, n = 6.

Dietary fiber content

According to the dietary fiber analysis conducted by Eurofins, the total dietary fiber content consisted only of insoluble fiber in the reference prior to HPP treatment for both soy and oat okara (Table 10). These are conflicting results compared to other studies where soy okara has had a total dietary fiber of 54–55% consisting of 4.2–4.7% soluble fiber (Redondo-Cuenca et al., 2008; Mateos-Aparicio et al., 2010), and where oat okara has had a soluble fiber fraction of 12% of the total dietary fiber (Aiello et al., 2021).

There was no increase in soluble fiber content in soy okara for the 200 MPa and 400 MPa treatments; however, for the 600 MPa treatment, the soluble fiber content went from 0% to 1.1%, resulting in a soluble fiber fraction of 4.4% (Table 10). A redistribution from insoluble to soluble fiber has previously been observed in soy okara after HPP treatments at 200 MPa and 400 MPa (at 30°C and 60°C), which in turn affected the water and oil-holding capacities (Mateos-Aparicio et al., 2010). For oat okara, the soluble fiber content increased for all HPP treatments to 0.7% (200 MPa), 1.1% (400 MPa), and 1.7% (600 MPa), which is a soluble fiber fraction of 3.8%, 6.3%, and 9.2% of the total dietary fiber, respectively (Table 10).

| | | Reference | 200 MPa | 400 MPa | 600 MPa |
|------------------------|----------------------------|----------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| | Total dietary fiber [%] | 26.9 ± 4.0 | 24.5 ± 3.7 | 24.4 ± 3.7 | 24.9 ± 3.7 |
| Soy okara Oat okara | Insoluble fiber [%] | 29.4 ± 4.4 | 25.1 ± 3.8 | 24.5 ± 3.7 | 23.8 ± 3.6 |
| | Soluble fiber [%] | n.d. n.d. | | n.d. | 1.1 ± 0.2 |
| | Fraction soluble fiber [%] | 0 | 0 | 0 | 4.4 |
| | Total dietary fiber [%] | 15.8 ± 2.36 | 18.1 ± 2.72 | 17.4 ± 2.62 | 18.5 ± 2.78 |
| | Insoluble fiber [%] | 16.0 ± 2.40 | 17.4 ± 2.61 | 16.3 ± 2.45 | 16.8 ± 2.52 |
| | Soluble fiber [%] | n.d. | 0.7 ± 0.11 | 1.1 ± 0.17 | 1.7 ± 0.26 |
| | Fraction soluble fiber [%] | 0 | 3.8 | 6.3 | 9.2 |

Table 10. Total dietary fiber content, including insoluble and soluble fiber content in reference and all HPP-treated soy and oat okara samples on a dry basis.

n.d. = not detectable

Thermal properties

The thermal properties were investigated to evaluate the effect of HPP on protein and fiber in soy and oat okara.

The soy okara had generally small peaks (<1.0 mJ/mg), which were difficult to interpret (Figure 28a). Denaturation temperatures of 68°C and 88°C have previously been linked to the main globular protein in soy, β -conglycinin and glycinin (Renkema and van Vliet, 2002). The peaks at these temperatures were not distinct, neither in the reference nor the HPP-treated soy okara (Figure 28a), which indicates that most of these proteins have already been denatured in the production process of soy beverages, where temperatures up to 100°C can be reached (Ikya et al., 2013).

The thermal decomposition temperature for soluble fiber in soy okara is around 86.6°C (Chen et al., 2014), and endothermic peaks around 130–150°C are attributed to the evaporation of bound water in dietary fiber (Liu et al., 2021). A peak at 132.4°C was observed for the reference but was not present for the HPP-treated soy okara (Figure 28a). Changes in the amount of bound water, fiber structure, and redistribution from insoluble to soluble fiber may have altered the melting temperatures, explaining the disappearance of the peak.

In the reference for oat okara, a distinct peak at 111.7°C (7.52 mJ/mg) was detected, which most probably represents the 12S globulin in oat, avenalin, with a denaturation temperature between 114–116°C (Ma and Harwalkar, 1988; Cheng et al., 2023) (Figure 28b). Avenalin is an oligomeric protein (Ma and Harwalkar, 1988) and at 200 MPa, its subunits may have dissociated but been able to reassociate after treatment. However, hysteresis of conformational changes can occur when this happens (Boonvaratanakornkit et al., 2002). This could explain the broader peak and lower enthalpy (4.58 mJ/mg) that was observed for 200 MPa (Figure 28b). At 400 MPa and 600 MPa, the enthalpy decreased further to 1.23 mJ/mg and 0.13 mJ/mg, respectively, concluding that an increase in irreversible denaturation of protein occurred with increasing pressure. At 600 MPa, another endothermic peak appeared at a higher temperature (133.1°C), which could possibly represent protein aggregates formed by protein-protein interaction of unfolded protein (He et al., 2014). The protein denaturation was proportional to the pressure, where the highest pressure (600 MPa) induced the largest protein denaturation, corresponding to the largest reduction in microbial content (Figures 25b, 26b, 27b).



Figure 28. DSC thermograms for (a) soy okara and (b) oat okara. Reference (soy okara: green, oat okara: yellow) and HPP-treated okara at 200 MPa (light gray), 400 MPa (gray), and 600 MPa (black).

71
Pasting properties

Viscosity was examined during heating up to 140°C, followed by cooling, in order to evaluate any effects on the pasting properties of soy and oat okara after HPP. Pasting properties can bring useful information in product development.

The initial viscosity of soy okara was high (3000–3500 cP) due to the physical resistance, whereafter continuous heating reduced the viscosity (Figure 29a). The reference had two small peaks in viscosity around 100°C (2500 cP) and 140°C (1700 cP). The soy okara treated at 200 MPa had a small viscosity peak around 130°C (1900 cP), while the soy okara treated at 400 MPa and 600 MPa had larger viscosity peaks around 140°C (2100 cP and 1900 cP, respectively) (Figure 29a, peaks marked with arrows). The soluble fiber content increased slightly for the soy okara treated at 600 MPa (Table 10), which could explain the larger viscosity peak that appeared for that sample, as soluble fiber generally has a higher viscosity and a better ability to form gels (Mudgil, 2017) compared to insoluble fiber. However, the 400 MPa treatment had an even larger viscosity peak but without any increase in soluble fiber. This means that HPP might have another unknown effect on the fiber in the 400 MPa and 600 MPa treated samples (which also was indicated in the DSC thermograms, Figure 28a) inducing this viscosity change.

For the reference and HPP-treated oat okara at 200 MPa, a viscosity peak around 120°C was observed (Figure 29b). The peak corresponds well to the protein avenalin, which was identified in the DSC thermograms (Figure 28b). For HPP treatments of 400 MPa and 600 MPa, the viscosity peak disappeared, which confirms altered protein conformation and protein denaturation. The initial noise of 600 MPa was most likely due to the physical resistance of highly compressed oat okara containing larger chunks of material. In earlier RVA measurements (up to 95°C) performed on oat flour, a gelatinization peak at 95°C (approximately 3000 cP) has been observed (Cheng et al., 2023). That gelatinization peak was not detected in this study, indicating that all starch in the oat okara had already been gelatinized or enzymatically degraded in the oat beverage production process.



Figure 29. The average viscosity is presented for (a) soy okara and (b) oat okara. Reference (soy okara: green, oat okara: yellow) and HPP-treated okara at 200 MPa (light gray), 400 MPa (gray), and 600 MPa (black). The error bars represent the standard deviation, n = 3.

Water and oil holding capacities

The total dietary fiber of soy okara was mainly insoluble (with a slight increase in soluble fiber after the 600 MPa treatment, Table 10). Insoluble fiber has a porous matrix that can absorb, swell, and entrap water and has therefore a generally high WHC (Mudgil, 2017). The WHC of the soy okara reference was 6.03 ± 0.14 mL/g and was not affected by HPP (Figure 30). The WHC was comparable to wheat bran (6.6 mL/g) and oat bran (5.5 mL/g) and was considered high. A material with high WHC can be utilized as a functional ingredient to reduce the energy content and to adjust the texture and viscosity of formulated foods (Grigelmo-Miguel and Martín-Belloso, 1998).

The soy okara reference had an OHC of $0.75 \pm 0.05 \text{ mL/g}$ (Figure 30), and after treatment at 200 MPa, the OHC was significantly reduced (0.66 mL/g) (p < 0.05). However, the OHC for soy okara treated at 400 MPa ($0.71 \pm 0.03 \text{ mL/g}$) and 600 MPa ($0.68 \pm 0.01 \text{ mL/g}$) did not significantly differ (p > 0.05) from either the reference or the soy okara treated at 200 MPa. Therefore, HPP had a limited impact on the OHC, and the difference would probably not affect a final product.

The oat okara also mainly consisted of insoluble fiber (with a small increase of soluble fiber with increasing pressure, Table 10), but had an overall lower WHC (p < 0.05) compared to the oat okara reference and 400 MPa and 600 MPa treatments (Figure 30). This outlier is somewhat difficult to comprehend. There might have been a loss in WHC as the proteins underwent conformational changes after HPP (DSC results, Figure 28b), affecting the 3D network, which is an important factor for WHC in solid foods (McClements and Grossmann, 2022). Even though an increase in protein denaturation followed the treatments of 400 MPa and 600 MPa, the WHC recovered and was as high as the reference. The increase in soluble fiber might have compensated for the possible loss of protein 3D network. The same phenomenon was observed in an earlier study where soy okara was subjected to high pressure (200 MPa and 400 MPa), and an increase in soluble fiber as well as water retention capacity was observed (Mateos-Aparicio et al., 2010).

The OHC of oat okara was not affected by HPP (p > 0.05) and had an overall higher OHC compared to soy okara between 1.2–1.3 mL oil/g (Figure 30).



Figure 30. WHC (solid) and OHC (striped) results for reference and HPP-treated soy okara (green) and oat okara (brown). Data with different letters are significantly different, p < 0.05, n = 3 (lower-case letters for soy okara and upper-case letters for oat okara).

Co-extrusion of dried oat okara and corn grits (paper III)

Proximate composition and process conditions

Both input material and process conditions can affect the properties of extrudates. With increasing proportions of oat okara, the starch content decreased, and the protein and fiber content increased in the formulations (Table 11). For good expansion, the starch content should be at least 60% (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014), and a fiber content above 25% may have drastic and negative effects on the expansion of extrudates (Pai et al., 2009). High fiber content can also result in characteristics such as increased density, firmer textures, reduced crispiness, and consequently, less desirable products (Robin et al., 2012). Protein, being more complex and multifunctional compared to polysaccharides, makes them more reactive and less predictable in an extrusion cooking process. They can therefore alter the melt expansion criteria in a starch-based formulation (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014).

| | Corn grits | 90:10* | 80:20* | 70:30* | 60:40* | Dried oat okara |
|-------------------------------------|-------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------------------|
| Protein [%] | 7.17 ± 0.55 | 10.3 | 13.5 | 16.6 | 19.8 | 38.7 ± 1.16 |
| Fat [%] | 0.82 ± 0.21 | 1.32 | 1.83 | 2.34 | 2.85 | 5.91 ± 0.05 |
| Fiber [%] | 4.25 ± 0.17 | 6.31 | 8.37 | 10.4 | 12.5 | 24.9 ± 0.63 |
| Starch (including free glucose) [%] | 80.4 ± 0.17 | 74.6 | 68.8 | 63.1 | 57.3 | 22.6 ± 0.92 |
| Other carbohydrates [%]** | 6.45 | 6.17 | 5.89 | 5.61 | 5.33 | 3.64 |
| Ash [%] | 0.91 ± 0.03 | 1.25 | 1.59 | 1.93 | 2.27 | 4.31 ± 0.06 |
| Water [%] | 12.9 ± 0.14 | 12.1 | 11.4 | 10.6 | 9.84 | 5.24 ± 0.03 |

Table 11. The proximate composition of corn grits, oat okara, and all the formulations on a dry basis (n = 3).

*Calculated from the proximate composition of corn grits and oat okara

**Calculated by difference

With an increase of oat okara in the formulations, changing the proximate composition, the process conditions also changed (Table 12). The melt temperature, pressure, and SME had a decreasing trend for all feed moistures when the proportion of oat okara increased. There are correlations between SME and starch structural changes, which in turn can affect the expansion of starch-based extrudates (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014). Lower feed moisture generally resulted in higher SME, melt temperature, pressure, and lower moisture content in the extrudates (Table 12).

| Table 12 | . The melt temperature, | pressure, a | nd specific | mechanical | energy | (SME) for | each | extrusion |
|-------------|---------------------------|-------------|-------------|------------|--------|-----------|------|-----------|
| trial and r | noisture content of extra | udates. | | | | | | |

| Extrudate formulation (Corn grits: Oat okara) | Feed moisture [%] | Melt temperature [°C] | Pressure [bar] | SME [kJ/kg] | Moisture content [%] |
|--|-------------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------|----------------|---------------------------|
| | 14 | 194 ± 0.1 | 158 ± 2.2 | 415 ± 13 | 4.40 ± 0.05 ^h |
| 100:0 | 16 | 186 ± 0.5 | 141 ± 1.5 | 348 ± 12 | 6.03 ± 0.07^{f} |
| | 18 | 182 ±0.4 | 86 ± 2.3 | 525 ± 13 | 7.61 ± 0.04 ^d |
| | 14 | 190 ± 0.3 | 155 ± 2.1 | 362 ± 11 | 4.81 ± 0.10 ^g |
| 90:10 | 16 | 185 ± 0.2 | 137 ± 1.9 | 317 ± 10 | 6.38 ± 0.07 ^e |
| | 18 | 179 ± 0.4 | 112 ± 10.4 | 286 ± 33 | 8.68 ± 0.03^{b} |
| | 14 | 190 ± 0.2 | 155 ± 4.6 | 332 ± 14 | 4.82 ± 0.07 ^g |
| 80:20 | 16 | 182 ± 0.4 | 131 ± 1.9 | 305 ± 10 | 6.39 ± 0.02 ^e |
| | 18 | 178 ± 0.3 | 112 ± 1.2 | 262 ± 10 | 8.37 ± 0.06 ^c |
| | 14 | 187 ± 0.1 | 166 ± 2.8 | 302 ± 13 | 4.94 ± 0.05^{g} |
| 70:30 | 16 | 182 ± 0.3 | 137 ± 2.7 | 266 ± 16 | 6.35 ± 0.09 ^e |
| | 18 | 176 ± 0.1 | 101 ± 2.3 | 236 ± 10 | 8.58 ± 0.04 ^{bc} |
| | 14 | 164 ± 0.5 | 106 ± 1.2 | 258 ± 8 | 5.89 ± 0.13^{f} |
| 60:40 | 16 | 159 ± 0.3 | 84 ± 1.6 | 227 ± 10 | 7.55 ± 0.18 ^d |
| | 18 | 156 ± 1.0 | 71 ± 3.1 | 212 ± 12 | 9.08 ± 0.20 ^a |

Expansion and microstructural properties

Photos of all extrudates in Table 13 presents the extrudates shape and geometry.



A higher proportion of oat okara in the formulations reduced the SEI and porosity of the extrudates (Figure 31, Table 14) which also can be visualized in Table 13. It can be an effect of the fiber and protein content oat okara contributes with, as it can have an inhibiting effect on the expansion of starch-based extrudates (Aussanasuwannakul et al., 2022).

With higher proportions of oat okara, the density increased, especially for the formulation of 60:40 and suggests a threshold for the addition of oat okara (Figure 31). This is in agreement with the proximate composition of the 60:40 formula, where the starch content was below the threshold of 60% and also had the highest fiber content (Table 11). Fiber tends to be more rigid in comparison to starch-based polymers and can inhibit expansion (Kowalski et al., 2016). The fiber in oat okara is also mainly composed of insoluble fiber (Helstad et al., 2023), which can retain water in the fiber matrix in an extrusion process and reduce the steam flash-off at the end of the die (Kowalski et al., 2016). This effect can be confirmed as the moisture content in the 60:40 extrudates was significantly higher compared to the other extrudates (Table 12). The feed moisture had a limited effect on both SEI and density, suggesting that the proportion of oat okara played a more significant role in influencing these properties.



Figure 31. Sectional expansion index (SEI, brown) and density (blue) plotted against extrudate formulations (corn grits:oat okara). Feed moistures (fm) of 14% (triangle), 16% (square), and 18% (diamond). The error bars represent the standard deviation, n = 3.

| | 100:0 | 90:10 | 80:20 | 70:30 | 60:40 |
|-----------------|-------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| Porosity [%] | 90.1 | 88.3 | 85.3 | 78.7 | 24.3 |
| Number of pores | 1,587 | 1,535 | 1,774 | 1,767 | 24,974 |

In the X-ray microtomography results, it was also concluded that an increase of oat okara reduced pore sizes and increased the local cell wall thickness (Figure 32), and is visualized in the cross sections (Figure 33) and 3D volume renderings Table 15). This corresponds well to the trends of decreasing SEI and increasing density.



Figure 32. X-ray microtomography results for extrudates produced with 16% feed moisture, presenting (a) the pore size distribution as the equivalent diameter of each pore and (b) the local thickness of the cell walls.



Figure 33. Cross-sectional images obtained via X-ray microtomography slices, illustrating the general pore structure of extrudates produced with 16% feed moisture. The first column shows the original cross-section image from the scanning. The second column displays the segmented mask image, closing of the material structure and pores within the sample from the external air. In the third column, watershed segmentation has been applied to distinguish individual pores, each assigned a unique identifier for the calculation of pore sizes. The fourth column presents the local thickness of the cell wall structures within the samples.

| Formulation | Individually separated macro pores | Local cell wall thickness |
|-------------|---|--|
| 100:0 | 105.5 106.5 106.5 106.5 106.5 106.5 106.5 107.5 100.5 100.5 100.5 100.5 100.5 100.5 100.5 100.5 100.5 100.5 | bran ar an ar an an an an an an an an an an |
| 90:10 | 200 M | Vicial Al Ca Al Ca |
| 80:20 | 1935 21 1935 21 1935 21 1936 21 1937 2 | 2015 1011 1011 1011 1011 1010 1010 1010 |
| 70:30 | *10517 4483.52 4383.52 4383.54 438.77 448.77 21.48 21.48 20.49 | 18:32° 10:14 10:15 10:15 10:15 10:15 10:15 10:15 10:15 10:15 10:15 |
| 60:40 | Site not paraz re porez an porez an rent or rent or re | 2005 2005 2005 2005 2005 2005 2005 2005 |

Table 15. 3D-volume renderings with some transparency of the individually separated macro pores and the local cell wall thickness, where light yellow is thicker and dark purple is thinner cell walls.

Thermomechanical properties

The raw materials and milled extrudates were analyzed with RVA to evaluate the degree of cook for the expanded extrudates. Extrusion is a degradative process that affects the polymer size, interaction, and network formation, and this process history can be reflected in their viscosity profiles (Crosbie and Ross, 2007).

The raw materials of 100:0, 90:10, and 80:20 had dominant viscosity peaks around 130°C and high final viscosities, while their corresponding extrudates had cold swelling peaks around 50-80°C and low final viscosities (Figure 34). The cold swelling peaks are associated with the swelling capacity and shear resistance of particles, as well as the dissolution rate of starch polymers (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014). The shift in viscosity profiles implies that the starch has undergone significant mechanical shear during the extrusion process, leading to extensive degradation and structural and molecular alterations of the starch granules (Ilo et al., 1999).

The dried oat okara did not have a high viscosity peak as it had already been processed, which reduced the viscosities substantially in the raw material formulations of 70:30 and 60:40. No viscosity shift was therefore observed between the raw materials and extrudates in those formulations (Figure 34). The cold swelling peaks for these formulations were also low, indicating that a high degree of their carbohydrate polymers were still insoluble after extrusion. It is not surprising, as oat okara contributes with a high insoluble fiber content (24.9%, db). The extrudates with a higher proportion of oat okara were also subjected to the lowest SME in the extrusion cooking process (Table 12), which may have resulted in less depolymerization in the extrusion process (Bouvier and Campanella, 2014). This was confirmed by the water solubility index (WSI) results (manuscript III, Figure 5) which decreased with an increasing proportion of dried oat okara.



Figure 34. Graphs presenting the average viscosity for (a) raw materials and (b) milled extrudates (100:0: yellow, 90:10: green, 80:20: orange, 70:30: pink, 60:40: blue, and dried oat okara: black). The error bars represent the standard deviation, n = 2 (fm = feed moisture).

Mechanical properties

The spatial frequency of ruptures (N_{sr}), average crushing force (F_{cr}), and crispness work (W_c) are presented for all methods that were used in Figure 35 (puncture, cut, and triangular blade cut). The frequency of ruptures instead had a decreasing trend as the proportion of oat okara increased, independent of the method used. A lower feed moisture had an increasing trend for the frequency of ruptures in all extrudates and methods, except the 60:40 formulation. This implies that an increase of oat okara and moisture reduced the number of cells in the extrudates (Figure 35a). However, as was visualized from the X-ray microtomography, the number of pores actually increased (Table 14, Figure 32b), concluding that the texture analyzer was not sensitive enough to recognize the smallest pores. Although, when consuming snacks, the smallest pores will not be recognized. Therefore, the texture analyzer provides a better overview of the actual crispiness of the sample, which is not always equal to the number of pores.

The average crushing force had instead an increasing trend with a higher proportion of oat okara in the extrudate, leading to an increased hardness (Figure 35b). It can be correlated to the increased cell wall thickness (Figure 32a) and density, together with decreasing expansion (Figure 31). It was especially clear in the methods of triangular blade cut and puncture. Increase in crushing force and hardness is a typical outcome for expanded snacks when fiber (Lotfi Shirazi et al., 2020) or protein (de Mesa et al., 2009) is incorporated into a starch-based formulation. When feed moisture increased, the average crushing force also increased, which was mainly visualized in the cut method (Figure 35b).

The crispness work also showed a slight increasing trend when the proportion of oat okara was increased, resulting in a higher crispiness. However, the 60:40 formulation had a much higher crispness work compared to the other formulations since it required much higher force to simply break the extrudate in two pieces. This was therefore not representative of the actual crispiness (Figure 35c). There were only small differences in crispness work between the feed moistures of the extrudates. This property is dependent on both average crushing force and frequency of ruptures (Equation 4), which had a decreasing and increasing trend, respectively, which appeared to have evened out the differences.

The three different methods visualized the large general trends similarly for all texture properties that were calculated (Figure 35). The cut method, however, uses a sharp probe with less contact area compared to the triangular blade cut probe and might have been more sensitive, recognizing more cells (higher frequency of ruptures), but also required less force to cut through the extrudates (lower crushing force). The standard deviations are, however, rather large in all methods, which makes it difficult to compare and visualize the advantages and disadvantages.





Figure 35. Texture properties for all extrudates and methods (puncture: pink, cut: blue, triangular blade cut: green), presented as (a) N_{sr} (spatial frequency of ruptures, (b) F_{cr} (average crushing force), and (c) W_c (crispness work). The error bars represent the standard deviation, n = 5.

The particle size distribution of corn grits was between 300 and 600 μ m (d₅₀ = 474 \pm 2 μ m), and for dried oat okara between 300 and 1250 μ m (d₅₀ = 829 \pm 6 μ m). A previous study found that smaller particle sizes had a significant effect on crispiness by increased expansion, pore size, porosity, and reduced hardness (Alam, Järvinen et al. 2014). The rather large particle size distribution of oat okara can therefore have contributed to the reduced expansion, pore size, porosity, and increased hardness (Figures 31, 32, 33, Tables 14, 15).

Co-extrusion of dried oat okara and hempseed protein concentrate (paper IV)

Proximate composition and process conditions

The proximate composition of hempseed protein concentrate (HPC) and dried oat okara is listed in Table 16. In the calculations based on the protein concentrations in this study, the standard conversion factor of 6.25 was used. There is, however, an ongoing discussion of using more accurate crop-specific conversion factors than the standard to retrieve more accurate protein contents (Mariotti et al., 2008). The amount of protein (86%) and fat (9.0%) was higher in HPC than in the dried oat okara (41% and 6.9%, respectively), and the ash content was higher in dried oat

okara (5.2%) compared to HPC (2.3%). HPC had almost no carbohydrate content (2.9%), while the dried oat okara had a much higher content (47%).

| | Hempseed protein concentrate | Dried oat okara |
|-------------------|------------------------------|------------------------|
| Protein [%] | 86 ± 0.3ª | 41 ± 0.5 ^b |
| Fat [%] | 9.0 ± 0.6^{a} | 6.9 ± 0.4 ^b |
| Carbohydrate [%]* | 2.9 | 47 |
| Ash [%] | 2.3 ± 0.1 ^b | 5.2 ± 0.2^{a} |

Table 16. Proximate composition of hempseed protein concentrate (HPC) and dried oat okara on a dry basis. The protein conversion factor was 6.25.

*Calculated by difference

The SME values ranged from 63-185 kJ/kg depending on the operating conditions, such as temperature profile, feed moisture and screw speed (Table 17). However, the SME was significantly lower compared to previous work from our research group, for example, rapeseed protein concentrate co-extruded with yellow pea isolate (412-1276 kJ/kg) (Zahari et al., 2021), commercial hempseed protein concentrate co-extruded with wheat gluten and chickpea protein concentrate (672-1015 kJ/kg) (Zahari et al., 2023), and yellow pea protein isolate co-extruded with faba bean protein concentrate (992-1259 kJ/kg) (Ferawati et al., 2021). It is hypothesized that the low SME could be a result of the novel feeding of the HPC, where the protein were still in a hydrated state and might have facilitated the texturization, leading to less energy required. The particle size distribution might have had an effect as well, as the dried oat okara has a rather large and inhomogeneous particle size ranging from 300-1250 μ m (d₅₀ = 829 ± 6 μ m) (paper III). The effect of particle size has been reported to play a significant role for LME, but has not been extensively investigated for HME (Singh and Koksel, 2021). For expanded snacks, a smaller particle size generates higher SME (Sharifi et al., 2021), and the large particle size of dried oat okara might therefore have had a decreasing effect on SME in this study as well.

A higher screw speed resulted in higher SME at the same feed moisture level, and a higher feed moisture at the same screw speed resulted in lower SME for both temperature profiles (Table 17), which is in agreement with previous studies (Fang et al., 2014; Caporgno et al., 2020; Ferawati et al., 2021; Zahari et al., 2021; Kantanen et al., 2022). Higher screw speeds generate higher shear rates, thus increasing SME (Akdogan, 1999). A higher feed moisture has been related to the reduction in viscosity and serves as a lubricant, thus decreasing the friction between the extruded material and the screws, resulting in a lower SME (Lin et al., 2002; Chen et al., 2010; Mateen et al., 2023). The higher temperature profile was found to generate lower SME values, which could be expected as a higher temperature would lead to lower melt viscosity (Osen et al., 2014). However, it has also been discussed that higher temperatures can increase viscosity due to increased protein denaturation and texturization, thereof requiring higher SME (Lin et al., 2002). The temperature is therefore not only dependent on the melt viscosity, but also on the friction during texturization (Osen et al., 2014).

| Temperature profile (°C) | Actual feed moisture [%] | Screw speed [rpm] | Melt temperature [°C] | SME [kJ/kg] |
|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------------|--------------------------|----------------|
| | | 500 | 123 ± 0.1 | 79 ± 12 |
| | 49 | 700 | 125 ± 0.1 | 147 ± 65 |
| | | 900 | 126 ± 0.1 | 185 ± 33 |
| | | 500 | 120 ± 0.0 | 72 ± 12 |
| 40-70-110-130 | 52 | 700 | 122 ± 0.2 | 120 ± 52 |
| | | 900 | 124 ± 0.0 | 137 ± 33 |
| | | 500 | 119 ± 0.1 | 63 ± 12 |
| | 54 | 700 | 120 ± 0.1 | 95 ± 33 |
| | | 900 | 121 ± 0.1 | 110 ± 22 |
| | 40 | 700 | 137 ± 0.1 | 109 ± 27 |
| 40 70 400 450 | 49 | 900 | 137 ± 0.1 | 132 ± 18 |
| 40-70-120-150 | 50 | 700 | 136 ± 0.1 | 107 ± 18 |
| | 52 | 900 | 136 ± 0.1 | 109 ± 17 |

 Table 17. Average process conditions, presenting the melt temperature and SME for the extrusion of HMMA.

Thermal properties

The thermal properties were used to characterize the denaturation temperatures and enthalpies of HPC and dried oat okara. The HPC exhibited an endothermal peak around 85.2-85.9°C, which most likely corresponds to the hempseed storage protein edestin (Wang et al., 2008). The dried oat okara had a higher thermal denaturation temperature around 111.7-112.6°C, similar to wet oat okara (presented in synopsis and paper II), corresponding well to the 12S globulin, avenalin, in oat (Ma and Harwalkar, 1988; Cheng et al., 2023) (Figure 36). This indicated that the cooking zone with the highest temperature in the extruder should be set to at least 115°C if all protein in the materials is to be denatured in the extrusion process.

The primary peak in HPC had high enthalpies around 7.85-12.4 mJ/mg, and the dried oat okara had lower enthalpies around 2.68-4.13 mJ/mg (Figure 36). The enthalpies are a measure of how much of a sample's protein is still in its native state (Arntfield and Murray, 1981). This means that the HPC is contributing with more native protein compared to the dried oat okara. According to the present research, protein need to be native to be able to form the typical fiber structure of an HMMA by the cross-linking of unfolded protein (Zhang et al., 2024).



Figure 36. DSC thermograms for hempseed protein concentrate (HPC, blue) and dried oat okara (brown).

Pasting properties

The pasting properties of HPC and dried oat okara are presented in Figure 37. The viscosity of HPC increased dramatically when the temperature reached 100°C, indicating the commencement of cooking and a reduction in protein solubility due to protein denaturation. This agreed well with the thermal properties of HPC with a denaturation temperature between 85.2-85.9°C (Figure 36). When the protein denatured in the HPC, a phase separation also occurred, where the cooked protein built up a solid mass that adhered to the rotating paddle, resulting in almost non-existent viscosity at the end of the RVA run.

The HPC had a larger peak viscosity (6550 mPa s) than the dried oat okara (1000 mPa s) due to its high native protein content (Figure 37). The peak for the dried oat okara (around 120°C) was most likely corresponding to its protein avenalin, which was observed in the DSC thermograms (Figure 36). The peak is, however, much lower compared to the peak for wet oat okara (3560 mPa s, Figure 7, synopsis), which could be a result of partial protein denaturation in the drying process. Even though dried oat okara also had a high carbohydrate content (Table 16), no gelatinization peak was observed, indicating that most starch has already been gelatinized or enzymatically degraded in the oat beverage production (corresponding well to previous results on wet oat okara, Figure 7, Figure 29b). The viscosity increased gradually upon cooling for the dried oat okara, implying formation of new networks.

The heat that is required for a phase transition is measured by DSC, while the physical change in a material is measured by RVA. Energy is required before a physical change can take place, which explains why the pasting effects occurred at slightly higher temperatures than the denaturation temperatures for both HPC and dried oat okara. To achieve the same viscosity effects in the extrusion process, it is therefore suggested to set the temperature to at least 120°C, as was measured by the RVA, to achieve a viscosity change.



Figure 37. Pasting properties for hempseed protein concentrate (HPC, blue) and dried oat okara (brown).

Visual appearance

The HMMAs produced were texturized into thin-layered and fibrous structures similar to that of actual meat (Table 18). The cooling die was essential for avoiding expansion of the extrudate that would otherwise result from the evaporation of superheated water (Samard et al., 2019).

The HMMAs produced with the lower temperature profile (40-70-110-130°C) were folded in half, where white patches of oat okara were visible. The higher temperature profile (40-70-120-150°C) showed HMMAs with thinner and more distinct fibrous layers when folded in half, and the oat okara was not as prominent as in the lower temperature profile. The higher temperature profile appeared to cook and melt the dough more efficiently, reducing the brittleness that was observed at the lower temperature profile due to the oat okara.

| 40-70-110 | -130°C | | |
|------------|-------------------|---------------------------|--------------|
| | | Actual feed moisture [%] | |
| | 49% | 52% | 54% |
| 500 rpm | The second second | and and a second | THE |
| 700 rpm | | | No. Starting |
| 900 rpm | are Mainta | Contraction of the second | Magging |
| 40-70-120 | -150°C | | |
| | 49 | % | 52% |
| 700 rpm | | | |
| 900 rpm | | | |

Table 18. The visual appearance of all produced HMMAs, folded in half.

Texture properties

An increase in feed moisture resulted in a reduction in the product's hardness, chewiness, and transversal cutting strength (Figure 38). This is in accordance with another study where a higher feed moisture leads to lower viscosity, elasticity, and temperature in the dough, which can lead to incomplete protein denaturation and texturization, resulting in softer extrudates (Lin et al., 2000). The same properties increased with the higher temperature profile (40-70-120-150°C), indicating a greater degree of protein denaturation and texturization. The change of screw speed

did, however, not have any consistent influence on the textural attributes and cutting strength of the HMMAs produced. The springiness and resilience of the HMMAs did not differ significantly from each other when compared statistically (0.8-0.9 and 0.4-0.6, respectively, p > 0.05, paper IV, Table 4).



Figure 38. Texture properties of hardness (green), chewiness (yellow), and transversal cutting strength (pink).

Microscopic imaging

Scanning electron microscopy (SEM) was used to attain a better understanding of the texture changes due to different extrusion parameters and to determine if the oat okara retained its integrity. All HMMAs produced had fibrous and thin-layered structures (Table 19). Lower feed moisture resulted in a compact structure, while a higher feed moisture increased the number of air cells formed, resulting in a more porous structure (Table 19f, h). When increasing the screw speed from 500 to 900 rpm, it resulted in layers that seemed to form larger fiber bundles (Table 19c, d, g, h).

Small white spots were seen in the samples with the lower temperature profile (Table 19b, d, f, h), which most likely is the oat okara. The higher temperature profile seems to have induced thinner layers, and the white spots were less prominent, which also was observed for the visual appearance of the HMMAs with the higher temperature profile (Table 18).

 Table 19. SEM micrographs for all HMMAs produced with 300X and 4000X magnification (fm = feed moisture).

| 40-70-110-130°C | | | | | |
|-------------------|---|---|--|--|--|
| | 300X | 4000X | | | |
| 49% fm 500 rpm | a designed and the second seco | b | | | |
| 49% fm 900 rpm | C | d | | | |
| 54% fm 500 rpm | e e e e e e e e e e e | f | | | |
| 54% fm 900 rpm | g united to the second se | h h h h h h h h h h h h h h h h h h h | | | |

93



Conclusions

A 600 MPa treatment successfully extended the shelf-life up to 2 weeks for soy okara and almost 4 weeks for oat okara at 4°C. However, further studies are required to increase the knowledge regarding which the most resistant relevant pathogen is to design the optimal process criteria for both soy and oat okara. If pressure is included in a future pasteurization method, it should be higher than 400 MPa, as 200 MPa and 400 MPa did not have any effect (soy okara, paper I) or increased microbial growth (oat okara, paper II). A positive nutritional side-effect of HPP at 600 MPa was the increased soluble fiber fraction of the total dietary fiber content in both soy and oat okara to 4.4% and 9.2%, respectively.

Dried oat okara was successfully co-extruded with corn grits into an expanded snack. It was possible to co-extrude up to 30% dried oat okara with corn grits before the expanded structure collapsed. With the formulation of 40% oat okara, the starch content was below 60%, which led to a drop in SME, melt temperature, and pressure, resulting in hard and dense extrudates with low porosity. With the addition of oat okara in a snack product, it is possible to increase the nutritional profile with fiber and protein (paper III).

It was possible to co-extrude two underutilized side-streams from the food industry, dried oat okara and HPC, into an HMMA with thin-layered and fibrous structures with a temperature profile of 40-70-120-150°C. The novel wet-feeding method of HPC was successful, where the protein was still in a hydrated state and might have facilitated the texturization. The dried oat okara could contribute up to 64% of the total protein, but also with fiber, which otherwise is not present in meat. Investigating these unique raw materials into HMMA prototypes provides diversity in the food industry for HME (paper IV).

What started as a project to reduce food losses in the plant-based beverage industry also resulted in the development of novel plant-based foods. Both these aspects are important for the future of sustainable foods. As the food system contributes between 19-29% of global greenhouse gas emissions (Vermeulen et al., 2012), it is important that food losses are minimal, utilizing as much as possible of the harvested crops. Moreover, a reduction in animal product consumption results in reduced emissions and land use (Röös et al., 2017), which is why it is important that the food industry enhances the development of plant-based foods that are more available, nutritious and tasty.

Future perspectives

To ensure microbial safety in okara, it is necessary to identify the microorganisms more specifically in order to optimize a pasteurization method, not only assessing the total aerobic count, yeast and mold, and lactic acid bacteria. The spore-forming bacteria Bacillus Cereus have previously been detected in soy okara (Voss et al., 2018) and in a batch of oat beverages (FSN, 2022). Bacillus Cereus is a common contaminator of agricultural products due to its abundance and ability to form spores and could therefore represent a substantial part of the total aerobic count (Figure 25). Bacillus Cereus can cause foodborne illnesses and create heat-stable toxins if microbial growth is not controlled (Deswal et al., 2014), where a satisfactory limitation of growth is log 2-3 CFU/g (Centre for Food Safety, 2014; FSANZ, 2016). In brewers spent grain, a similar residue to okara from beer production, the spore-forming bacteria Clostridium Botulinum have also been present (van Deventer et al., 2020), which can produce neurotoxins with the ability to interfere with the transmission of nerve impulses. Botulism can cause symptoms including disturbances in vision, speech, and swallowing, and without treatment, the mortality rate ranges from 10 to 65% (Ting and Freiman, 2004). Spores of Clostridium Botulinum are the most heat-resistant pathogenic microorganisms and are, therefore, a common target organism in pasteurization (TetraPak, 2022), and should probably also be so for okara.

Bacterial spores are difficult to inactivate with HPP, and the treatment can trigger spore germination (Black et al., 2007). To combat spore-forming bacteria, one strategy could be to combine pressure and heat treatment, also known as pressure-assisted thermal sterilization (Balasubramaniam et al., 2016). When HPP triggers spore germination and the bacteria return to their vegetative state, it also makes them vulnerable to heat treatment (Black et al., 2007). In an earlier study, it was observed that the inactivation rate of *B. Stearothermophilus* spores in mashed broccoli increased when combining high pressure (600 MPa) with thermal treatment (> 80°C) (Ananta et al., 2001). The germination effect by HPP could also explain the significantly higher growth of total aerobic count for 200 MPa and 400 MPa treatment compared to the reference in oat okara (Figure 25b).

Extrusion might be able to act as a heat treatment to enable a safe okara product, where the residence time in the extruder could act as the pasteurization time. The process criteria for foods with *Clostridium Botulinum* as the most resistant relevant pathogen is 137°C during 4 sec (TetraPak, 2022). The snacks produced reached melt

temperatures above 156°C, and the HMMAs produced with the higher temperature profile of 40-70-120-150°C (49% feed moisture) reached a melt temperature of 137°C (Table 17). The snack product must therefore have exceeded these process criteria, but the HMMA might just be on the limit. Increasing the temperature even more, to 160°C in the highest temperature zone for the HMMA, might be enough to reach the process criteria, but this needs to be further investigated. Due to the fact that it was successful to extrude both an expanded snack and an HMMA including dried oat okara, it should also be possible to extrude wet oat okara and use the extrusion cooking as a pasteurization method. The feeding of the wet oat okara will, however, need to be considered as it can be problematic to achieve an even feeding flow as it is sticky and chunky in comparison to dry powders. A possible solution could be to mix the wet okara with an additional dry ingredient to increase the dry matter, which might simplify the feeding. Wet oat okara could also be co-extruded in various combinations of plant proteins and starches to optimize the nutritional profile, taste, and texture into products such as HMMA, TVP, snacks, or breakfast cereals. TVP is an interesting product to investigate further, as it has the advantage of having a lower moisture content in comparison to HMMAs, which is in favor of the shelf-life.

When incorporating dried oat okara in the extrusion of snacks, it mainly had a disturbing effect on the expansion and porosity. Dried oat okara is a rather inert material, as the starch has already been gelatinized and has a high fiber content (25%, db, Table 11), which mainly absorbs water. It therefore had a dramatically negative effect on the expansion of the extruded snacks, which limited the addition of dried oat okara. There are, however, potential improvements that can be made, such as reducing the particle size of the raw materials, as this has been found to improve expansion.

The addition of fiber in an HMMA formulation can increase the melt viscosity as fiber has a good water-holding capacity, which can alter the flow properties of the HMMA melt as it enters the cooling die, affecting textural properties (Wagner and Ganjyal, 2024). There can therefore be a limitation of how much dried oat okara that can be added in a formulation, but as the dried oat okara also contributed with native protein (up to 64% of the total protein content), it might be possible to include even more than what was investigated in paper IV, which can be an interesting future study.

When working with plant-based foods, it is important to remember the antinutrients present in the raw materials. In the literature study, it was found that phytic acid/phytate is present in oat grain, hempseed press cake, and corn grits, and is most likely present in our final extrudate products. The phytate mineral complexes lead to poor bioavailability of minerals, such as iron (Zhou and Erdman Jr, 1995). The prevalence of iron deficiency among fertile women in Europe has been estimated to be 10-30% (Hercberg et al., 2001), and can be caused by insufficient iron intake from the diet or by poor absorption (Zimmermann et al., 2005). In Western

countries, women are twice as likely as men to be vegan or vegetarian (Modlinska et al., 2020), which makes it important for the plant-based food industry not to neglect these antinutritional factors. Especially for food products, such as HMMAs, that are supposed to replace meat, which otherwise is a good source of iron. Although meat is a concentrated source of nutrients, it has major negative consequences for land and water use and environmental change and has also been linked to cardiovascular diseases (Godfray et al., 2018). It is therefore time for plant-based foods to reduce the consumption of meat, but not at the cost of human health. To increase the nutritional content in plant-based foods, it could be possible to include an extra processing step to reduce the phytate content, such as an enzymatic treatment with phytase (Greiner and Konietzny, 2006), fermentation or cooking (Popova and Mihaylova, 2019), and should be the focus in future studies.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my fabulous supervisors, **Marilyn Rayner**, **Karolina** Östbring, and Jeanette Purhagen, for all your support, engagement, and humor. You have such big hearts and have always prioritized the well-being of me and all your other PhD students. You are good at making difficult things easier in a very pedagogic and fun way, such as acting molecules and bonds over the meeting table. Thank you for all the fun roadtrips, singing *Highway to hell* and *These boots are made for walkin'*, showing me what real girl power is. And thank you for always believing in me!

To my dear office wife and partner in crime, **Cecilia Ahlström**, we are the coolest lab-catz on this planet! I do not know where I would be without your support and help. You brought me in with open arms when I started to work at the University and made me feel welcome from the very start. We have always been able to talk about everything and support each other, it has been priceless. And I believe we have a few more hp left in our "enjoy-life-course" with nice walks and fikas, so we have to keep that one going!

Thank you, **Peter Jensen**, for all the love and joy that you bring to the department. It has been a privilege to have had your amazing freshly baked bread every Friday fika. You are one of the most loving people I have ever met, and your endless support and pep-talk has been so heartwarming. But not to forget, thank you for all your Danish lessons, Ja for Satan!

Thank you, **Hilde Skar Olsen**, for all the joy you bring and for the fun photo sessions that we have had.

Hans Bolinsson and Olexandr Fedkiv, thank you for all the technical support, everything from computer programs not working to the endless questions about where to find things. It has been very appreciated!

Thank you, **Mia Hedin** and **Peter Eklöv**, for all the administrative support, and thank you Mia for the inspiration for the cover photo of this doctoral thesis.

Mattias Alveteg, thank you for your kindness and good leadership. I have really appreciated you as head of department. And thank you, **Marie Wahlgren** our head of division, for always cheering us PhD students on in our projects.

Åsa Håkansson and Elisabeth Uhlig, thank you for your kindness and all the microbiological support and for understanding how demanding it was to plate thousands of agar plates.

To my dear FAB family (Food and Bioprocessing), Ia Rosenlind, Ingegerd Sjöholm, Klara Sjölin, Stina Burri, Izalin Zahari, Jenny Merida Lopez, Johan Thuvander, Ferawati Ferawati, Erica Forsén, Abhinav Majumdar, Simona Rinaldi, Jacob Eriksson, Archana Vimal, Ali Marefati, Paula Viola, and Evangelia Papagianni, thank you for all your support and joy through all these years. You have made my PhD journey worthwhile.

To **all colleagues** at the department, thank you for all the inspiration and joy over lunch and fika. I would not be standing here with my doctoral thesis in my hand if it weren't for all your support!

Thank you, Michael Landers, Jens Müller, Jessica Wiertz, Matthias Mayser, and Julian Foerster, for all your support and extrusion expertise. It has always been a lot of fun meeting you in Lund or in Germany.

Thank you, **Emanuel Larsson** and **Stephen Hall**, for your help and commitment with the X-ray microtomography of the extruded snacks. Who knew that snacks could look so cool and scientific!

Inger-Cecilia Mayer Labba, thank you for teaching me about antinutrients and your help with the phytic acid analysis. You have been a great inspiration and female role model to me during my PhD journey.

Karin Eriksson, you are the best neighbor one could ever have, you are not only a dog expert helping us with our dog, but you also helped me with the proofreading of my synopsis, thank you so much.

Thank you to my fellow PhD student from another faculty and close friend **Hanna Thorsson**, your support, love, and joy that you bring to my life is so precious to me. It was like love at first sight when we got to know each other in high school, and I love your energy and the way you enjoy life. Life is simply so much more fun together with you. And thank you for the great working sessions on Österlen, finalizing our theses, I could not have done this without you.

To my husband, **Oscar Helstad**, thank you for always being there for me, in the ups and the downs and everything in between, you really are my safe harbor. I love sharing my life with you and our wonderful daughter **Hedvig** and our dog **Tyra**. You are everything to me. My dear daughter, thank you for making our life so much more exciting and fun, you bring new perspectives and can find the wonder in the smallest of things. You have been my inspiration! My dear mamma, **Kristina Helstad**, and pappa, **Truls Helstad**, thank you for your unconditional love and endless support in everything in life. And where would I be without my wonderful siblings, **Emil Fondell** and **Julia Helstad**? I love the support we have for each other and for always being there for one another. And thank you for bringing your wonderful partners, **Ebba Fondell**, and **Alexander Höjerback**, to our family. We have so much fun together and I love spending time with all of you. This PhD journey would not have been possible without your encouragement.

And to my wonderful family in-law, **Mats** and **Katarina Rydh**, **Hanna Rydh**, **Robin Johannesson**, **Asta** and **Vera**, and **Sofia Rydh**. You are so kind and genuine, and I always feel filled with love when we meet. Thank you for cheering me on during this PhD journey.

To all my **family and friends** out there, thank you for all your love and support, and for reminding me to laugh even on the hardest days.

Finally, I would like to express my gratitude to Vinnova (Sweden's Innovation Agency) for the financial support which made it possible to investigate the upcycling of okara from the plant-based beverage industry. Thanks to **The Green Dairy** and **IKEA** for our fantastic collaboration, it has been a pleasure working with you, **Catarina Englund**, **Bo Funeteg**, **Sivert Jonasson**, **Kenth Lindwall**, **Kajsa Nilsson**, **Johan Kronholm**, and **Patrik Söderlund**. Thank you for the great brainstorming sessions, and of course, the very nice cookies, pastries and ice creams.

References

- Adekola, K. A., (2016). Engineering review food extrusion technology and its applications. *Journal of Food Science and Engineering*, 6(3), 149-168.
- Aiello, G., Y. Li, R. Xu, G. Boschin, G. Juodeikiene & A. Arnoldi, (2021). Composition of the Protein Ingredients from Insoluble Oat Byproducts Treated with Food-Grade Enzymes, Such as Amylase, Cellulose/Xylanase, and Protease. *Foods*, 10(11), 2695.
- Akdogan, H., (1999). High moisture food extrusion. *International journal of food science* & technology, 34(3), 195-207.
- Al-Muhtaseb, A., W. McMinn & T. Magee, (2002). Moisture sorption isotherm characteristics of food products: a review. *Food and bioproducts processing*, 80(2), 118-128.
- Alam, M., J. Kaur, H. Khaira & K. Gupta, (2016). Extrusion and extruded products: changes in quality attributes as affected by extrusion process parameters: a review. *Critical reviews in food science and nutrition*, 56(3), 445-473.
- Alvarez-Martinez, L., K. Kondury & J. Harper, (1988). A general model for expansion of extruded products. *Journal of Food Science*, 53(2), 609-615.
- Ambawat, S. & N. Khetarpaul, (2018). Comparative assessment of antioxidant, nutritional and functional properties of soybean and its by-product okara. *Ann. Phytomed*, 7(1), 112-118.
- Ananta, E., V. Heinz, O. Schlüter & D. Knorr, (2001). Kinetic studies on high-pressure inactivation of Bacillus stearothermophilus spores suspended in food matrices. *Innovative Food Science & Emerging Technologies*, 2(4), 261-272.
- Arntfield, S. & E. Murray, (1981). The influence of processing parameters on food protein functionality I. Differential scanning calorimetry as an indicator of protein denaturation. *Canadian Institute of Food Science and Technology Journal*, 14(4), 289-294.
- Aussanasuwannakul, A., C. Teangpook, W. Treesuwan, K. Puntaburt & P. Butsuwan, (2022). Effect of the addition of soybean residue (okara) on the physicochemical, tribological, instrumental, and sensory texture properties of extruded snacks. *Foods*, 11(19), 2967.
- Autio, K. & A.-C. Eliasson, (2009). Oat starch. Starch, Elsevier: 589-599.
- Aydar, E. F., S. Tutuncu & B. Ozcelik, (2020). Plant-based milk substitutes: Bioactive compounds, conventional and novel processes, bioavailability studies, and health effects. *Journal of Functional Foods*, 70, 103975.
- Azanza, M. P. V. & F. S. Gascon, (2015). Shelf-stable dried okara from the wet by-product of Philippine soybean curd processing. *Philipp. J. Sci*, 144, 171-185.

- Aziah, A. N., L. Ho, A. N. Shazliana & R. Bhat, (2012). Quality evaluation of steamed wheat bread substituted with green banana flour. *International Food Research Journal*, 19(3), 869.
- Azzollini, D., A. Derossi, V. Fogliano, C. Lakemond & C. Severini, (2018). Effects of formulation and process conditions on microstructure, texture and digestibility of extruded insect-riched snacks. *Innovative Food Science & Emerging Technologies*, 45, 344-353.
- Bajželj, B., K. S. Richards, J. M. Allwood, P. Smith, J. S. Dennis, E. Curmi & C. A. Gilligan, (2014). Importance of food-demand management for climate mitigation. *Nature Climate Change*, 4(10), 924-929.
- Balasubramaniam, V., G. V. Barbosa-Cánovas & H. Lelieveld, (2016). High pressure processing of food: Principles, technology and applications: *Springer*.
- Balci, A. T. & R. A. Wilbey, (1999). High pressure processing of milk-the first 100 years in the development of a new technology. *International Journal of Dairy Technology*, 52(4), 149-155.
- Bau, H. M., C. Villaume, J. P. Nicolas & L. Méjean, (1997). Effect of germination on chemical composition, biochemical constituents and antinutritional factors of soya bean (Glycine max) seeds. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 73(1), 1-9.
- Bhawna Mehta, B. M. & S. J. Sudesh Jood, (2018). Anti-nutritional factors and mineral content of different oat (Avena sativa L.) varieties.
- Black, E. P., P. Setlow, A. D. Hocking, C. M. Stewart, A. L. Kelly & D. G. Hoover, (2007). Response of spores to high-pressure processing. *Comprehensive reviews in food science and food safety*, 6(4), 103-119.
- Boonyaratanakornkit, B. B., C. B. Park & D. S. Clark, (2002). Pressure effects on intra-and intermolecular interactions within proteins. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Protein Structure and Molecular Enzymology*, 1595(1-2), 235-249.
- Boukid, F., (2021). Oat proteins as emerging ingredients for food formulation: where we stand? *European Food Research and Technology*, 1-10.
- Bouvier, J.-M. & O. H. Campanella, (2014). Extrusion processing technology: Food and non-food biomaterials: *John Wiley & Sons*.
- Caporgno, M. P., L. Böcker, C. Müssner, E. Stirnemann, I. Haberkorn, H. Adelmann, ... A. Mathys, (2020). Extruded meat analogues based on yellow, heterotrophically cultivated Auxenochlorella protothecoides microalgae. *Innovative Food Science & Emerging Technologies*, 59, 102275.
- Centre for Food Safety, (2014). Microbiological Guidelines for Food (For ready-to-eat food in general and specific food items). *Food and Environmental Hygiene Department, Hong Kong.*
- Chai, W. & M. Liebman, (2005). Oxalate content of legumes, nuts, and grain-based flours. *Journal of Food Composition and Analysis*, 18(7), 723-729.
- Chen, F. L., Y. M. Wei, B. Zhang & A. O. Ojokoh, (2010). System parameters and product properties response of soybean protein extruded at wide moisture range. *Journal of food engineering*, 96(2), 208-213.

- Chen, Y., R. Ye, L. Yin & N. Zhang, (2014). Novel blasting extrusion processing improved the physicochemical properties of soluble dietary fiber from soybean residue and in vivo evaluation. *Journal of food engineering*, 120, 1-8.
- Cheng, F., K. Ding, H. Yin, M. Tulbek, C. M. Chigwedere & Y. Ai, (2023). Milling and differential sieving to diversify flour functionality: A comparison between pulses and cereals. *Food Research International*, 163, 112223.
- Choi, I. S., Y. G. Kim, J. K. Jung & H.-J. Bae, (2015). Soybean waste (okara) as a valorization biomass for the bioethanol production. *Energy*, 93, 1742-1747.
- Crosbie, G. & A. Ross, (2007). The RVA Handbook; American Association of Cereal Chemists. *Inc.(AACC): Amsterdam, The Netherlands*.
- Crozier, A., I. B. Jaganath & M. N. Clifford, (2006). Phenols, polyphenols and tannins: an overview. *Plant secondary metabolites: Occurrence, structure and role in the human diet*, 1, 1-25.
- Damodaran, S., (1994). Structure-function relationship of food proteins. *Protein functionality in food systems*, 9, 1-37.
- de Mesa, N. J. E., S. Alavi, N. Singh, Y.-C. Shi, H. Dogan & Y. Sang, (2009). Soy proteinfortified expanded extrudates: Baseline study using normal corn starch. *Journal of food engineering*, 90(2), 262-270.
- Della Valle, G., B. Vergnes, P. Colonna & A. Patria, (1997). Relations between rheological properties of molten starches and their expansion behaviour in extrusion. *Journal of food engineering*, 31(3), 277-295.
- Deplace, G., (1995). Design of high pressure isostatic units for treatment of food product. *High pressure processing of foods*, 137-154.
- Deswal, A., N. S. Deora & H. N. Mishra, (2014). Optimization of enzymatic production process of oat milk using response surface methodology. *Food and Bioprocess Technology*, 7(2), 610-618.
- Ding, Q.-B., P. Ainsworth, A. Plunkett, G. Tucker & H. Marson, (2006). The effect of extrusion conditions on the functional and physical properties of wheat-based expanded snacks. *Journal of food engineering*, 73(2), 142-148.
- Du Bois, C. M., (2018). The story of soy: Reaktion Books.
- Duque, S. M. M., S. Y. Leong, D. Agyei, J. Singh, N. Larsen & I. Oey, (2020). Understanding the impact of Pulsed Electric Fields treatment on the thermal and pasting properties of raw and thermally processed oat flours. *Food Research International*, 129, 108839.
- Duss, R. & L. Nyberg, (2004). Oat soluble fibers (beta-glucans) as a source for healthy snack and breakfast foods. *Cereal foods world*, 49(6), 320-325.
- Ebnesajjad, S. & P. R. Khaladkar, (2005). Fluoropolymer applications in the chemical processing industries: *Elsevier*.
- Ezaki, M., K. Mitsuyoshi, Y. Kanada, M. Inaba & M. Yamaguchi, (2003). Process for producing wet okara, Google Patents.
- Fang, Y., B. Zhang & Y. Wei, (2014). Effects of the specific mechanical energy on the physicochemical properties of texturized soy protein during high-moisture extrusion cooking. *Journal of food engineering*, 121, 32-38.

- UN Food and Agriculture Organization, (2019). "FAOSTAT." https://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data (accessed 10 Sep 2023).
- Felker, P., R. Bunch & A. M. Leung, (2016). Concentrations of thiocyanate and goitrin in human plasma, their precursor concentrations in brassica vegetables, and associated potential risk for hypothyroidism. *Nutrition reviews*, 74(4), 248-258.
- Ferawati, F., I. Zahari, M. Barman, M. Hefni, C. Ahlström, C. Witthöft & K. Östbring, (2021). High-moisture meat analogues produced from yellow pea and faba bean protein isolates/concentrate: Effect of raw material composition and extrusion parameters on texture properties. *Foods*, 10(4), 843.
- Fernandez-Lopez, A., V. Lamothe, M. Delample, M. Denayrolles & C. Bennetau-Pelissero, (2016). Removing isoflavones from modern soyfood: Why and how? *Food Chemistry*, 210, 286-294.
- Food Standards Australia New Zealand Publishing, (2016). "Compendium of microbiological criteria for food." https://www.foodstandards.gov.au/publications/Documents/Compedium%20of%20 Microbiological%20Criteria/Compendium_revised-jan-2018.pdf (accessed 10 Sep 2023).
- Food Safety News, (2022). "Oatly Recalls Drink Because of Bacillus Cereus; 2 Sick with 27 Other Complaints Filed." https://www.foodsafetynews.com/2022/04/oatly-recalls-drink-because-of-bacillus-cereus-2-sick-with-27-other-complaints-filed/#more-213286 (accessed 23 Oct 2023).
- Ganjyal, G. M., (2020). Extrusion cooking: cereal grains processing: Elsevier.
- Godavarti, S. & M. Karwe, (1997). Determination of specific mechanical energy distribution on a twin-screw extruder. *Journal of Agricultural Engineering Research*, 67(4), 277-287.
- Godfray, H. C. J., P. Aveyard, T. Garnett, J. W. Hall, T. J. Key, J. Lorimer, ... S. A. Jebb, (2018). Meat consumption, health, and the environment. *Science*, 361(6399), eaam5324.
- Gourama, H., (2020). Foodborne pathogens. Food safety engineering, Springer: 25-49.
- Greiner, R. & U. Konietzny, (2006). Phytase for food application. *Food Technology & Biotechnology*, 44(2).
- Grigelmo-Miguel, N. & O. Martín-Belloso, (1998). Characterization of dietary fiber from orange juice extraction. *Food Research International*, 31(5), 355-361.
- Guimarães, R. M., E. I. Ida, H. G. Falcão, T. A. M. de Rezende, J. de Santana Silva, C. C. F. Alves, . . . M. B. Egea, (2020). Evaluating technological quality of okara flours obtained by different drying processes. *LWT*, 123, 109062.
- He, R., H.-Y. He, D. Chao, X. Ju & R. Aluko, (2014). Effects of high pressure and heat treatments on physicochemical and gelation properties of rapeseed protein isolate. *Food and Bioprocess Technology*, 7, 1344-1353.
- Helstad, A., E. Forsén, C. Ahlström, I. C. Mayer Labba, A. S. Sandberg, M. Rayner & J. K. Purhagen, (2022). Protein extraction from cold-pressed hempseed press cake: From laboratory to pilot scale. *Journal of Food Science*, 87(1), 312-325.

- Helstad, A., A. Marefati, C. Ahlström, M. Rayner, J. Purhagen & K. Östbring, (2023). High-Pressure Pasteurization of Oat Okara. *Foods*, 12(22), 4070.
- Hercberg, S., P. Preziosi & P. Galan, (2001). Iron deficiency in Europe. *Public health nutrition*, 4(2b), 537-545.
- Heremans, K. & L. Smeller, (1998). Protein structure and dynamics at high pressure. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Protein Structure and Molecular Enzymology, 1386(2), 353-370.
- Hoover, R. & S. Senanayake, (1996). Composition and physicochemical properties of oat starches. *Food Research International*, 29(1), 15-26.
- Huang, H.-W., S.-J. Wu, J.-K. Lu, Y.-T. Shyu & C.-Y. Wang, (2017). Current status and future trends of high-pressure processing in food industry. *Food control*, 72, 1-8.
- Hughes, J. S. & B. G. Swanson, (1989). Soluble and insoluble dietary fiber in cooked common bean (Phaseolus vulgaris) seeds. *Food structure*, 8(1), 4.
- Ikya, J., K, I. Gernah, E. Ojobo & K. Oni, (2013). Effect of cooking temperature on some quality characteristics of soy milk. *Advance Journal of Food Science and Technology*, 5(5), 543-546.
- Ilo, S., Y. Liu & E. Berghofer, (1999). Extrusion cooking of rice flour and amaranth blends. LWT-Food Science and Technology, 32(2), 79-88.
- Johnson, M., (2023). "Overview of Texture Profile Analysis". *Texture Technologies Corporation*. https://www.texturetechnologies.com/resources/texture-profile-analysis (accessed 31 Jan 2025).
- Kamble, D. B. & S. Rani, (2020). Bioactive components, in vitro digestibility, microstructure and application of soybean residue (okara): a review. *Legume Science*, 2(1), e32.
- Kantanen, K., A. Oksanen, M. Edelmann, H. Suhonen, T. Sontag-Strohm, V. Piironen, ...K. Jouppila, (2022). Physical properties of extrudates with fibrous structures made of faba bean protein ingredients using high moisture extrusion. *Foods*, 11(9), 1280.
- Khare, S., K. Jha & A. Gandhi, (1995). Citric acid production from okara (soy-residue) by solid-state fermentation. *Bioresource technology*, 54(3), 323-325.
- Khattak, A. B., A. Zeb, N. Bibi, S. A. Khalil & M. S. Khattak, (2007). Influence of germination techniques on phytic acid and polyphenols content of chickpea (Cicer arietinum L.) sprouts. *Food Chemistry*, 104(3), 1074-1079.
- Knorr, D., V. Heinz & R. Buckow, (2006). High pressure application for food biopolymers. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Proteins and Proteomics*, 1764(3), 619-631.
- Kowalski, R. J., I. G. Medina-Meza, B. B. Thapa, K. M. Murphy & G. M. Ganjyal, (2016). Extrusion processing characteristics of quinoa (Chenopodium quinoa Willd.) var. Cherry Vanilla. *Journal of Cereal Science*, 70, 91-98.
- Křížová, L., K. Dadáková, J. Kašparovská & T. Kašparovský, (2019). Isoflavones. Molecules, 24(6), 1076.
- Le, M. S., C. Hermansen & Q. V. Vuong, (2025). Oat Milk By-Product: A Review of Nutrition, Processing and Applications of Oat Pulp. *Food Reviews International*, 1-38.

- Lee, L. Y., Y. Lin & C.-H. Wang, (2016). Study of the supercritical drying of wet Okara. 15th International Conference on Sustainable Energy Technologies (SET2016), Newcastle University.
- Li, B., M. Qiao & F. Lu, (2012). Composition, nutrition, and utilization of okara (soybean residue). *Food Reviews International*, 28(3), 231-252.
- Lin, S., H. Huff & F. Hsieh, (2000). Texture and chemical characteristics of soy protein meat analog extruded at high moisture. *Journal of Food Science*, 65(2), 264-269.
- Lin, S., H. Huff & F. Hsieh, (2002). Extrusion process parameters, sensory characteristics, and structural properties of a high moisture soy protein meat analog. *Journal of Food Science*, 67(3), 1066-1072.
- Lindahl, L., I. Ahldén, R. Öste & I. Sjöholm, (1994). Homogeneous and stable cereal suspension. Sweden, Oatly AB. EP0731646B1.
- Liu, Y., S. Yi, T. Ye, Y. Leng, M. A. Hossen, D. E. Sameen, . . . W. Qin, (2021). Effects of ultrasonic treatment and homogenization on physicochemical properties of okara dietary fibers for 3D printing cookies. *Ultrasonics Sonochemistry*, 77, 105693.
- Lotfi Shirazi, S., A. Koocheki, E. Milani & M. Mohebbi, (2020). Production of high fiber ready-to-eat expanded snack from barley flour and carrot pomace using extrusion cooking technology. *Journal of Food Science and Technology*, 57, 2169-2181.
- Ma, C.-Y., W.-S. Liu, K. C. Kwok & F. Kwok, (1996). Isolation and characterization of proteins from soymilk residue (okara)*. *Food Research International*, 29(8), 799-805.
- Ma, C. Y. & V. Harwalkar, (1988). Studies of thermal denaturation of oat globulin by differential scanning calorimetry. *Journal of Food Science*, 53(2), 531-534.
- Makkar, H. P., P. Siddhuraju, K. Becker, H. P. Makkar, P. Siddhuraju & K. Becker, (2007). Trypsin Inhibitor. *Plant Secondary Metabolites*, 1-6.
- Mariotti, F., D. Tomé & P. P. Mirand, (2008). Converting nitrogen into protein—beyond 6.25 and Jones' factors. *Critical reviews in food science and nutrition*, 48(2), 177-184.
- Markets And Markets, (2024). "Dairy Alternatives Market by Source (Soy, Almond, Coconut, Oats, Hemp), Application (Milk, Yogurt, Ice Creams, Cheese, Creamers), Distribution Channel (Retail, Online Stores, Foodservice), Formulation and Region -Global Forecast to 2028." https://www.marketsandmarkets.com/Market-Reports/dairy-alternatives-market-677.html (accessed 6 Dec 2024).
- Mateen, A., M. Mathpati & G. Singh, (2023). A study on high moisture extrusion for making whole cut meat analogue: Characterization of system, process and product parameters. *Innovative Food Science & Emerging Technologies*, 85, 103315.
- Mateos-Aparicio, I., C. Mateos-Peinado & P. Rupérez, (2010). High hydrostatic pressure improves the functionality of dietary fibre in okara by-product from soybean. *Innovative Food Science & Emerging Technologies*, 11(3), 445-450.
- Mateos-Aparicio, I., A. Redondo-Cuenca, M.-J. Villanueva-Suárez, M.-A. Zapata-Revilla & M.-D. Tenorio-Sanz, (2010). Pea pod, broad bean pod and okara, potential sources of functional compounds. *LWT-Food Science and Technology*, 43(9), 1467-1470.
- Matsuo, M., (1999). Application of okara koji, okara fermented by Aspergillus oryzae, for cookies and cupcakes. *Journal of Home Economics of Japan*, 50(10), 1029-1034.
- McClements, D. J. & L. Grossmann, (2022). Processes and Equipment to Create Plant-Based Foods. *Next-Generation Plant-based Foods*, Springer: 89-153.
- Miranda, J. A. T., L. M. J. Carvalho, I. M. Castro, J. L. V. Carvalho, A. L. Alcântara Guimarães & A. C. Macêdo Vieira, (2019). Starch Granules from Cowpea, Black, and Carioca Beans in Raw and Cooked Forms. *Legume Crops-Characterization and Breeding for Improved Food Security*, IntechOpen.
- Modlinska, K., D. Adamczyk, D. Maison & W. Pisula, (2020). Gender differences in attitudes to vegans/vegetarians and their food preferences, and their implications for promoting sustainable dietary patterns–a systematic review. *Sustainability*, 12(16), 6292.
- Mudgil, D., (2017). The interaction between insoluble and soluble fiber. *Dietary fiber for the prevention of cardiovascular disease*, Elsevier: 35-59.
- Munro, I. C., M. Harwood, J. J. Hlywka, A. M. Stephen, J. Doull, W. G. Flamm & H. Adlercreutz, (2003). Soy isoflavones: a safety review. *Nutrition reviews*, 61(1), 1-33.
- Murillo, J. S., R. Osen, S. Hiermaier & G. Ganzenmüller, (2019). Towards understanding the mechanism of fibrous texture formation during high-moisture extrusion of meat substitutes. *Journal of food engineering*, 242, 8-20.
- Oatly AB, (2023). "The Oatly Sustainability Report 2023." https://a.storyblok.com/f/107921/x/1ede33e21e/oatly-sustainability-report-2023.pdf (accessed 2 Dec 2024).
- Oerlemans, K., D. M. Barrett, C. B. Suades, R. Verkerk & M. Dekker, (2006). Thermal degradation of glucosinolates in red cabbage. *Food Chemistry*, 95(1), 19-29.
- Osen, R., S. Toelstede, F. Wild, P. Eisner & U. Schweiggert-Weisz, (2014). High moisture extrusion cooking of pea protein isolates: Raw material characteristics, extruder responses, and texture properties. *Journal of food engineering*, 127, 67-74.
- Ostermann-Porcel, M. V., A. N. Rinaldoni, L. T. Rodriguez-Furlán & M. E. Campderrós, (2017). Quality assessment of dried okara as a source of production of gluten-free flour. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 97(9), 2934-2941.
- Pai, D. A., O. A. Blake, B. R. Hamaker & O. H. Campanella, (2009). Importance of extensional rheological properties on fiber-enriched corn extrudates. *Journal of Cereal Science*, 50(2), 227-234.
- Pallauf, J. & G. Rimbach, (1997). Nutritional significance of phytic acid and phytase. *Archives of animal nutrition*, 50(4), 301-319.
- Patsioura, A., C. M. Galanakis & V. Gekas, (2011). Ultrafiltration optimization for the recovery of β-glucan from oat mill waste. *Journal of membrane science*, 373(1-2), 53-63.
- Peressini, D., M. Foschia, F. Tubaro & A. Sensidoni, (2015). Impact of soluble dietary fibre on the characteristics of extruded snacks. *Food Hydrocolloids*, 43, 73-81.
- Pojić, M., A. Mišan, M. Sakač, T. Dapčević Hadnađev, B. Šarić, I. Milovanović & M. Hadnađev, (2014). Characterization of byproducts originating from hemp oil processing. *Journal of agricultural and food chemistry*, 62(51), 12436-12442.

- Popova, A. & D. Mihaylova, (2019). Antinutrients in plant-based foods: A review. *The Open Biotechnology Journal*, 13(1).
- Pusztai, A. & G. Grant, (1998). Assessment of lectin inactivation by heat and digestion. *Lectin methods and protocols*, 505-514.
- Reddy, N., S. Sathe & D. Salunkhe, (1982). Phytates in legumes and cereals. *Advances in food research*, 28, 1-92.
- Redgwell, R., D. Curti, F. Robin, L. Donato & N. Pineau, (2011). Extrusion-induced changes to the chemical profile and viscosity generating properties of citrus fiber. *Journal of agricultural and food chemistry*, 59(15), 8272-8279.
- Redondo-Cuenca, A., M. J. Villanueva-Suárez & I. Mateos-Aparicio, (2008). Soybean seeds and its by-product okara as sources of dietary fibre. Measurement by AOAC and Englyst methods. *Food Chemistry*, 108(3), 1099-1105.
- Renkema, J. M. & T. van Vliet, (2002). Heat-induced gel formation by soy proteins at neutral pH. *Journal of agricultural and food chemistry*, 50(6), 1569-1573.
- Rinaldi, V., P. Ng & M. Bennink, (2000). Effects of extrusion on dietary fiber and isoflavone contents of wheat extrudates enriched with wet okara. *Cereal chemistry*, 77(2), 237-240.
- Ritchie, H. & M. Roser, (2021). "Drivers of Deforestation". *Our World in Data*. https://ourworldindata.org/drivers-of-deforestation (accessed 10 Sep 2023).
- Robin, F., H. P. Schuchmann & S. Palzer, (2012). Dietary fiber in extruded cereals: Limitations and opportunities. *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, 28(1), 23-32.
- Röös, E., B. Bajželj, P. Smith, M. Patel, D. Little & T. Garnett, (2017). Greedy or needy? Land use and climate impacts of food in 2050 under different livestock futures. *Global Environmental Change*, 47, 1-12.
- Röös, E., M. Patel & J. Spångberg, (2015). Miljöpåverkan från mjölk och havredryck. *Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences*.
- Röös, E., M. Patel & J. Spångberg, (2016). Producing oat drink or cow's milk on a Swedish farm—Environmental impacts considering the service of grazing, the opportunity cost of land and the demand for beef and protein. *Agricultural Systems*, 142, 23-32.
- Samaan, R. A., (2017). Dietary fiber for the prevention of cardiovascular disease: Fiber's interaction between gut microflora, sugar metabolism, weight control and cardiovascular health: *Academic Press*.
- Samard, S., B. Y. Gu & G. H. Ryu, (2019). Effects of extrusion types, screw speed and addition of wheat gluten on physicochemical characteristics and cooking stability of meat analogues. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 99(11), 4922-4931.
- Samtiya, M., R. E. Aluko & T. Dhewa, (2020). Plant food anti-nutritional factors and their reduction strategies: an overview. *Food Production, Processing and Nutrition*, 2, 1-14.
- Santos, V. A. Q., C. G. Nascimento, C. A. Schmidt, D. Mantovani, R. F. Dekker & M. A. A. da Cunha, (2018). Solid-state fermentation of soybean okara: Isoflavones biotransformation, antioxidant activity and enhancement of nutritional quality. *LWT*, 92, 509-515.

- Sayanjali, S., D. Ying, L. Sanguansri, R. Buckow, M. A. Augustin & S. L. Gras, (2017). The effect of extrusion on the functional properties of oat fibre. *LWT*, 84, 106-113.
- Schved, F. & B. Hassidov, (2010). Okara, a natural food ingredient for new product development of foodstuffs. *Agro Food Industry Hi-Tech*, 21(2), 46.
- Sengar, A. S., M. Beyrer, C. McDonagh, U. Tiwari & S. Pathania, (2023). Effect of Process Variables and Ingredients on Controlled Protein Network Creation in High-Moisture Plant-Based Meat Alternatives. *Foods*, 12(20), 3830.
- Sethi, S., S. K. Tyagi & R. K. Anurag, (2016). Plant-based milk alternatives an emerging segment of functional beverages: a review. *Journal of Food Science and Technology*, 53(9), 3408-3423.
- Sharifi, S., M. Majzoobi & A. Farahnaky, (2021). Effects of particle size and moisture content of maize grits on physical properties of expanded snacks. *Journal of texture studies*, 52(1), 110-123.
- Shi, C., L.-j. Wang, M. Wu & B. Adhikari, (2011). Optimization of twin-screw extrusion process to produce okara-maize snack foods using response surface methodology. *International Journal of Food Engineering*, 7(2).
- Shigehisa, T., T. Ohmori, A. Saito, S. Taji & R. Hayashi, (1991). Effects of high hydrostatic pressure on characteristics of pork slurries and inactivation of microorganisms associated with meat and meat products. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*, 12(2-3), 207-215.
- Singh, R. & F. Koksel, (2021). Effects of particle size distribution and processing conditions on the techno-functional properties of extruded soybean meal. *LWT*, 152, 112321.
- Singh, R. P. & D. R. Heldman, (2014). Introduction to Food Engineering (Fifth Edition), Chapter 12 - Dehydration: *Academic Press*.
- Sohn, K.-H. & H.-J. Lee, (1998). Effects of high pressure treatment on the quality and storage of kimchi. *International Journal of Food Science and Technology*, 33(4), 359-365.
- Sokrab, A. M., I. Mohamed Ahmed & E. E. Babiker, (2011). Effect of genotype on chemical composition, total energy, antinutrients, and total and extractable minerals of corn. *Int. J. Agric. Res. Rev*, 1(1), 38-43.
- Stannard, C., (1997). Development and use of microbiological criteria for foods. *Food Science and Technology Today*, 11(3), 137-177.
- Stanojevic, S. P., M. B. Barac, M. B. Pesic, V. S. Jankovic & B. V. Vucelic-Radovic, (2013). Bioactive proteins and energy value of okara as a byproduct in hydrothermal processing of soy milk. *Journal of agricultural and food chemistry*, 61(38), 9210-9219.
- Swedish Food Agency (Livsmedelsverket), (2010). "Riksmaten vuxna 2010-11." https://www.livsmedelsverket.se/matvanor-halsa--miljo/matvanor--undersokningar/riksmaten-2010-11---vuxna (accessed 29 Jan 2025).
- Taruna, I. & V. K. Jindal, (2002). Drying of soy pulp (okara) in a bed of inert particles. Drying Technology, 20(4-5), 1035-1051.

- Tetra Pak Processing Systems AB, (2022). "Heating Technology Guide." https://www.tetrapak.com/sv-se/insights/cases-articles/heating-technology-guide (accessed 19 Feb 2025).
- Thyssenkrupp, (2024). "What is HPP? All the relevant information about High Pressure Processing." https://www.thyssenkrupp-industrial-solutions.com/high-pressure-processing/en/what-is-hpp/ (accessed 16 Dec 2024).
- Ting, P. T. & A. Freiman, (2004). The story of Clostridium botulinum: from food poisoning to Botox. *Clinical medicine*, 4(3), 258-261.
- US Department of Agriculture National Nutrient Database for Standard Reference, Legacy, (2018). "Soybeans, Mature Seeds, Raw (SR Legacy, 174270) ". https://fdc.nal.usda.gov/fdc-app.html#/food-details/174270/nutrients (accessed 17 Feb 2025).
- US Department of Agriculture National Nutrient Database for Standard Reference, Legacy, (2020). "Oats, Raw (Survey (FNDDS), 1101825) ". https://fdc.nal.usda.gov/fdc-app.html#/food-details/1101825/nutrients (accessed 17 Feb 2025).
- Vagadia, B. H., S. K. Vanga & V. Raghavan, (2017). Inactivation methods of soybean trypsin inhibitor–A review. *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, 64, 115-125.
- (2020). New application of Brewers Spent Grain for food. *Periodical New application of Brewers Spent Grain for food*
- Van Hecke, E., K. Allaf & J. Bouvier, (1998). Texture and structure of crispy-puffed food products part II: Mechanical properties in puncture. *Journal of texture studies*, 29(6), 617-632.
- Vasconcelos, I. M. & J. T. A. Oliveira, (2004). Antinutritional properties of plant lectins. *Toxicon*, 44(4), 385-403.
- Vermeulen, S. J., B. M. Campbell & J. S. Ingram, (2012). Climate change and food systems. *Annual review of environment and resources*, 37(1), 195-222.
- Vong, W. C., X. Y. Lim & S.-Q. Liu, (2017). Biotransformation with cellulase, hemicellulase and Yarrowia lipolytica boosts health benefits of okara. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*, 101(19), 7129-7140.
- Vong, W. C. & S.-Q. Liu, (2016). Biovalorisation of okara (soybean residue) for food and nutrition. *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, 52, 139-147.
- Vong, W. C., K. L. C. A. Yang & L. Shao-Quan, (2016). Okara (soybean residue) biotransformation by yeast Yarrowia lipolytica. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*, 235, 1-9.
- Voss, G., L. Rodríguez-Alcalá, L. Valente & M. Pintado, (2018). Impact of different thermal treatments and storage conditions on the stability of soybean byproduct (okara). *Journal of Food Measurement and Characterization*, 12(3), 1981-1996.
- Wachiraphansakul, S. & S. Devahastin, (2005). Drying kinetics and quality of soy residue (okara) dried in a jet spouted-bed dryer. *Drying Technology*, 23(6), 1229-1242.
- Wagner, C. E. & G. M. Ganjyal, (2024). Impact of functional dietary fiber incorporation on the appearance and mechanical properties of extruded high moisture meat analogs. *Journal of Food Science*, 89(8), 4953-4968.

- Wang, X.-S., C.-H. Tang, X.-Q. Yang & W.-R. Gao, (2008). Characterization, amino acid composition and in vitro digestibility of hemp (Cannabis sativa L.) proteins. *Food Chemistry*, 107(1), 11-18.
- Westhoek, H., J. P. Lesschen, T. Rood, S. Wagner, A. De Marco, D. Murphy-Bokern, ...O. Oenema, (2014). Food choices, health and environment: Effects of cutting Europe's meat and dairy intake. *Global Environmental Change*, 26, 196-205.
- Wittek, P., F. Ellwanger, H. P. Karbstein & M. A. Emin, (2021). Morphology development and flow characteristics during high moisture extrusion of a plant-based meat analogue. *Foods*, 10(8), 1753.
- Xie, F., M. Li, X. Lan, W. Zhang, S. Gong, J. Wu & Z. Wang, (2017). Modification of dietary fibers from purple-fleshed potatoes (Heimeiren) with high hydrostatic pressure and high pressure homogenization processing: A comparative study. *Innovative Food Science & Emerging Technologies*, 42, 157-164.
- Xiudong, X., W. Ying, L. Xiaoli, L. Ying & Z. Jianzhong, (2016). Soymilk residue (okara) as a natural immobilization carrier for Lactobacillus plantarum cells enhances soymilk fermentation, glucosidic isoflavone bioconversion, and cell survival under simulated gastric and intestinal conditions. *PeerJ*, 4, e2701.
- Yan, X., R. Ye & Y. Chen, (2015). Blasting extrusion processing: The increase of soluble dietary fiber content and extraction of soluble-fiber polysaccharides from wheat bran. *Food Chemistry*, 180, 106-115.
- Zahari, I., F. Ferawati, J. K. Purhagen, M. Rayner, C. Ahlström, A. Helstad & K. Östbring, (2021). Development and characterization of extrudates based on rapeseed and pea protein blends using high-moisture extrusion cooking. *Foods*, 10(10), 2397.
- Zahari, I., S. Rinaldi, C. Ahlstrom, K. Östbring, M. Rayner & J. Purhagen, (2023). High moisture meat analogues from hemp-the effect of co-extrusion with wheat gluten and chickpea proteins on the textural properties and sensorial attributes. *LWT*, 189, 115494.
- Zhang, T., X. Zhang, R. Zhou, Z. Cao & X. Sui, (2024). Plant proteins for meat analogs: raw material properties, processing techniques, and quality assessment. *Functionality of Plant Proteins*, Elsevier: 373-399.
- Zhang, X. M., L. F. Feng, W. X. Chen & G. H. Hu, (2009). Numerical simulation and experimental validation of mixing performance of kneading discs in a twin screw extruder. *Polymer Engineering & Science*, 49(9), 1772-1783.
- Zhou, J. R. & J. W. Erdman Jr, (1995). Phytic acid in health and disease. *Critical Reviews in Food Science & Nutrition*, 35(6), 495-508.
- Zhu, Y., J. Fan, Y. Cheng & L. Li, (2008). Improvement of the antioxidant activity of Chinese traditional fermented okara (Meitauza) using Bacillus subtilis B2. Food control, 19(7), 654-661.
- Zimmermann, M. B., N. Chaouki & R. F. Hurrell, (2005). Iron deficiency due to consumption of a habitual diet low in bioavailable iron: a longitudinal cohort study in Moroccan children. *The American journal of clinical nutrition*, 81(1), 115-121.

About the author

AMANDA HELSTAD has a Master of Science degree with a major in Engineering Biology from Linköping University. She included environmental engineering in her master studies through exchange studies in Hamburg, as environment and sustainability are subjects close to her heart. Her doctoral studies and research investigated the upcycling possibilities of the residues from soy and oat beverage production (okara). The aim was to extend the shelf life and to explore appropriate food applications to reduce food losses and thus improve the circular economy of



plant-based beverages. The work was conducted in collaboration with The Green Dairy and IKEA, and in cooperation with HPP Nordic and Brabender/ Anton Paar TorqueTec. It was found that high-pressure processing was able to extend the shelf life of okara, and that it was possible to incorporate oat okara into extruded expanded snacks and high-moisture meat analogs.



Faculty of Engineering Department of Process and Life Science Engineering Division of Food and Pharma

